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members of the audience, today the Housing and
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3

Human Services Committee will now come to order.
At this time, I would like to introduce

2
3

the Committee members who is here with us this

4

afternoon, Vice-Chair Michael Molina,

5

Councilmembers Danny Mateo, and Jo Anne Johnson.

6

Also with us are members of the

7

Administration.

8

Ed Kushi; Prosecuting Attorney Davelyn Tengan,

9

as well as Mr. Tam.

10

We do have Corporation Counsel

Representing the Police Department is

11

our Chief Tom Phillips, as well as Deputy Keku

12

Akana.

13

Services Director, Alice Lee.

14

our Council Legislative Analyst, Shannon Alueta,

15

as well as our Committee Secretary, Clarita

16

Balala.

17

Welcome.

Okay.

And the Department of Human
Also with us is

For anyone that wants to do

18

public testimony, please come forward and sign

19

up with the Secretary.

20

ITEM NO.7: SUBSTANCE ABUSE IN MAUl COUNTY

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Members, today we have one item on

22

our agenda.

23

in Maui County.

24
25

The item is HHS-7, Substance Abuse

At this time, I would like to calIon
the testifiers to come forward.

As I call your
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1

name, please step forward to the podium on my

2

left for a public testimony.

3

three minutes to provide the testimony with an

4

additional one minute to conclude.

5

have -- three minutes lS not enough, then you

6

can come back again for an additional three

7

minutes after everyone has spoken.

8

your name and organization that you represent.

You will have

Or if you

Please state

Also at this time I would like to remind

9
10

everyone here to put your pager and cell phone

11

on silent mode, please.

12

First testifier is Lynn McNeff.

. BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY .

13
14

Lynn?

MS. McNEFF:

Good afternoon.

My name is Lynn McNeff.

15

I am the MEO Head Start Director.

16

to talk to you about a program that lS within

17

the Head Start Program.

18

comprehensive program that lS concerned about

19

the whole family and their needs.

20

Wood Johnson Foundation felt that Head Start was

21

the perfect match for the prevention program

22

called Free to Grow.

23

were selected from across the nation from

24

originally 120 proposals.

25

15 sites.

And I am here

Head Start is a

The Robert

There were 15 sites that

MEO was one of those
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5

The overall goal of the program is to

2

strengthen both the families and the communities

3

of young children, to promote healthy

4

development by enhancing and supporting the

5

overall environment in which the children live.

6

Free to Grow is not about teaching children

7

about substance abuse.

8

child alone, but the environment in which the

9

child is growing up.

10

The focus is not on the

Over the period of this grant, one year

11

of capacity-building and three years of

12

implementation, MEO Head Start will provide

13

intensive case management for 60 families.

14

MEO was able to secure the Public

15

Housing Drug Elimination Program Grant from HUD

16

to follow the Free to Grow service model.

17

probably saw the results of community building

18

on the front pages of the Maui News last week.

19

Housing was one where they were not organized

20

around a single concern.

21

to move forward.

22

through the Free to Grow program, families were

23

able to speak with one voice about the substance

24

abuse in our housing projects.

25

You

They did not know how

After community building,

To date, there have been 47 families In
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

HHS 9/29/03

6

1

intensive case management and 12 adults in

2

leadership community action.

3

beginning -- this is just the beginning of the

4

second year of implementation.

5

in intensive case management, four parents have

6

graduated from Maui Drug Court.

7

of Free to Grow is based on collaboration of all

8

agencies working with these families to provide

9

a comprehensive single service plan.

This is the

Of the families

The philosophy

This

10

avoids duplication and works towards one goal of

11

family and community strengthening.

12

Freedom to Grow includes leadership

13

development, community action, and advocacy

14

action groups, family-focused outcomes included

15

in the family partnership agreement, which

16

infers that we have a partnership with the

17

families, case management, family building,

18

substance abuse 'and alcohol treatment, and

19

mental health treatment.

20

MEO Head Start does not propose to do

21

these services alone.

22

team/drug coalition made up of the partners, and

23

together we strategize on the best practice to

24

serve these families and community.

25

There is a governance

In Robert Wood Johnson's infamous
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1

insight, there are mandated participants in the

2

governance team/drug coalition.

3

we need the law enforcement and the schools In

4

order to move the project along and to make it

5

sustainable.

They know that

6

MS. ALUETA:

Three minutes.

7

MS. McNEFF:

The other partners of the County of
Alo~a

8

Maui,

9

Community Correctional Center, parents, youth,

10

House, Ka Hale Ake Ola, Maui

Maui Community College, Public Housing Manager,
I

11

and

faith~based
;

12

representatives.

We feel that this is a successful

13

program.

14

philosophy and has allowed our participants to

15

take pride in their. accomplishments and care

16

about their families and community.

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

18
19

22

Thank you, Lynn.

Members, any questions for the
.testifier?

20
21

It comes from a strength-based

If not, Lynn, thank you very much.

Next

testifier is Jim Crowe.
MR. CROWE:

Good afternoon.

I am Jim Crowe, the

23

Program Director of MEO YouthBank.

24

the -- addressing the ice problem and the whole

25

drug problem on Maui is a gigantic problem which

And I know
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1

will take lots and lotrs of different groups and

2

forces, and I am here 'to tell you that you have

3

a strong partner In

4

We have had

M~O

YouthBank.

p~ograms,

services for

5

youth, for drug preveijtion, for -- we are in our

6

seventh year now with MEO YouthBank, and we have

7

designed the programs for three age groups.

8

have one for the, like, 12 to 18, the younger

9

high school and intermediate kids.

We

And then we

10

have the 14 to 21 for the out-of-school, older

11

high school dropouts.

12

program for the older kids, 18 to 26, who are

13

finished with school and are not sure what to do

14

next with their lives.

And then we have a

And here is why we have designed it this

15
16

way.

The disadvantaged youth in Maui have a

17

really hard time just making some small

18

accomplishments, making friends, having some

19

vision for their future.

20

work at this and the more they get kind of

21

disappointed in it, the greater there's a big

22

void that's left in their lives.

23

know what happens when there's a big void; they

24

tend to go to drugs, which are all around them,

25

and many, in their homes, in their school, and

And the harder they

And we all
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9

just in the neighborhood around them.
So we provide for them life skills,

2

job

3

skills, lots of outdoor activities, nitty-gritty

4

hard work.

5

their hands really dirty and their feet really

6

dirty, over at Uncle Paolo Fujishiro's place in

7

Ukumehame.

8

go to, Kahakuloa, and we are very privileged to

9

go to Kahoolawe this year.

10
11

We take them places where they get

We have three sites in Hana that we

So it's really hard

work.
And when they begin to achieve these

12

things and start to feel good about themselves,

13

the void goes away, and these positive things

14

fill the void where drugs would have come.

15

In the older group, we have -- we

16

leverage money from the Department of Labor so

17

that we offer the very same life skills and job

18

skills and all these things to these kids except

19

we are able to offer -- because we have federal

20

money, we can offer case management, we offer

21

tutoring, counseling, and job search.

22

Then the third group are the AmeriCorps

23

youngsters who also -- there's a lot of kids who

24

get out of school and don't have the money,

25

don't have advantages, and they kind of fall
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1

into neutral.

They don't know what they are

2

gOlng to do next.

This program is for them.

Again, we leverage federal money from

3
4

the AmeriCorps program so these young people can

5

connect with the environmental agencies on Maui.

6

When they go there, they learn the skills, they

7

get paid some stipends, and they even get a

8

college scholarship.

9

So for all three of these groups, I

10

think this ola pono way of living is the way to

11

do it if we can get to them at this part of

12

their life, before the drugs do.

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14
15
16

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Crowe.

Members, any questions for Mr. Crowe?
Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

Thanks very much for

17

coming today.

18

AmeriCorps funds that were in jeopardy at the

19

federal level.

I know that

20

MR. CROWE:

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I believe it was.

Right.
Have you heard anything

22

further about whether those funds are going to

23

be reauthorized?

24

25

MR. CROWE:

Yes, we made it under the wire.

There

was -- the federal funds were cut in the State
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1

of Hawaii by 90 percent, but for us, instead of

2

getting 16 full-time positions, we do have eight

3

part-time positions.

4

next, I don't know.

5

So what's gOlng happen

Most recently, they did not -- they were

6

going to rescue AmeriCorps.

They haven't done

7

it so far.

8

the University of Hawaii, he says he still has

9

hope that even during this year they will

But the State Director, who is with

10

restore some of those funds, and we will be able

11

to get more slots.

12

ready to go.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

14

But we are gOlng.

We are

Thanks.
And those were federal funds

that were cut?

15

MR. CROWE:

Yes.

Yeah.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So it's, you know,

just that

17

they don't have that to pass through, then, to

18

the states?

19

MR. CROWE:

That's correct.

Right.

But we are

20

getting enough funds to do those eight part-time

21

positions.

22

funds.

23

offered money as matching funds to help build

24

that up.

25

has a national foundation, and we applied and

And then we are seeking matching

The Hawaii Community Foundation has

And a really good one

Home Depot
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1

received money, 24,000, from them.

2

good.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So that's

Could you let us know what we

4

can do, either as individuals or through this

5

Committee, to help at least bring the need to

6

the attention of those people, whether it's in

7

Washington or at the state level?

8

MR. CROWE:

Okay.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Because I think it's really

10

important for us to maintain that program.

11

done a tremendous job.

12

MR. CROWE:

I sure will.

It's

Akaka and Inouye were both

13

contacted by us and they both gave us -- Akaka

14

gave a very, very thorough description of the

15

ups and downs and how it just missed and all

16

that.

17

But yes, we will.

We will keep you

18

informed and let you know how you can help us

19

when that time comes.

20
21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

MR. CROWE:

23

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

25

Thank you very much,

Jim.

22

24

Okay.

Thank you, Jo Anne.
Thank you, Mr. Crowe.

At this time I would like to calIon
Verdine Kong.
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MS. KONG:

13
Aloha.

My name is Verdine Kong, and I

am

2

the Program Director for the BEST Reintegration

3

Program.

4

and Safe Together.

5

BEST is an acronym for Being Empowered

Maui Economic Opportunity first

6

envisioned BEST about four years ago in response

7

to the rising recidivism rate being experienced

8

In Maui county.

9

indicate that between 50 to 67 percent of

Studies from the year 2000

10

inmates being released in Maui County were In

11

prison again, either for new criminal offenses

12

or based on parole violations.

13

Police -- Parole Office reports that the

14

majority of parole violations are based on

15

parolees testing positive for methamphetamine

16

use, and most criminal offenses in Maui County,

17

though charged as thefts or assaults, are likely

18

to share ice as the common denominator.

The Maui

19

Best was born of a collaboration between

20

MEO and the Department of Public Safety with the

21

objective of reducing the recidivism rate.

22

persons presently incarcerated with treatment

23

needs, Maui Community Correctional Center

24

provides treatment to some of these individuals

25

through a certified substance abuse counselor.
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1

Additionally, the Maui Drug Court Program and

2

Aloha House, Inc., have been responding to

3

treatment needs of some of the inmates at MCCC.

4

During the person's incarceration, BEST

5

provides preemployment training, and if the

6

client desires, we introduce the client to a

7

mentor.

8

for one's family, building self-esteem, being

9

able to get through an interview, all contribute

10

to whether the man or woman about to be released

11

will make it on the outside.

Getting a job, being able to provide

BEST also engages the person In cultural

12
13

activities.

Since most of the inmate population

14

is of Hawaiian ancestry, a part of treatment
l

15

must include acknowledging the connection of the

16

person to his or her community and his or her

17

history.

18

belonging to community is crucial to the

19

person's ability to maintain sobriety and lS

20

often the motivation to succeed on the outside.

21

Family support and family reunification are also

22

strong indicators of a person's ability to

23

succeed in the comllunity.

24
25

Feeling a sense of place and of

The BEST program provides a holistic
approach to the needs of our clients, probably
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1

90 percent who have had substance abuse issues.

2

Responding to each client's need in a holistic

3

manner leads to a corresponding effect on the

4

individual's diminished need to use drugs.
BEST provides a continuum of services as

5
6

the client transitions from prison back to the

7

community.

8

treatment by referring clients to appropriate

9

treatment providers once the client is out of

Our program indirectly provides

10

custody.

11

treatment during the client's return to the

12

community until the client is able to pay for

13

his or her own treatment needs.

14

The program pays for continued

In addition to treatment, BEST provides

15

prevention through hands-on case management

16

servlces.

17

through the joint efforts of MCCC case managers,

18

BEST case managers, and the client, can identify

19

needs previously ignored.

20

The individual service plan created

BEST seeks to bring about a change in
the way the client views him/herself, thereby

22

strengthening the client's self-image and

23

healing the hurt that may be the motivation to

24

self-medicate by alcohol or drug abuse.

25

MS. ALUETA:

Three minutes.
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MS. KONG:

16
The individual service plan may include

2

helping the client find a job that pays a

3

livable wage.

4

further his or her education.

It may involve

5

the client in family therapy.

It may mean a

6

long-term conditioning effort to change the

7

client's way of thinking through cognitive

8

restructuring.

9

these tough issues, and we recognize that our

It may cause a client to seek to

BEST is prepared to work through

10

community as a whole must work together achieve

11

some very fundamental changes in our community

12

approach.

13

Finally, and equally important, BEST

14

seeks to close the gap between the community and

15

our clients by being a bridge to the community

16

through our advocacy for our clients.

17

to dispel the stigmas of the portrait of an

18

ex-felon, and we encourage our community to see

19

the returning inmate as our own family, our

20

neighbor, our friend, and as a significant

21

member of our community who needs our support

22

and our encouragement.

23

We seek

Because MEO has a history of working

24

with communities in need, we have a strong

25

foundation in identifying and responding to the
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1

core issues.

2

sought to disrupt cycles of poverty.

3

MS. ALUETA:

4

MS. KONG:

For the past 38 years, MEO has

Four minutes.
We see this ice epidemic as yet another

5

challenge that will strengthen our community as

6

we tackle the problem together.

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Verdine.

Any questions for the testifier?

8

9

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

10

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

12

afternoon.

Mr. Chair.

Member Mateo.

13

MS. KONG:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

Ms. Kong, good

Good afternoon.
The services you provide under

15

this particular program, is this also offered to

16

our Molokai people?

17

MS. KONG:

If they are in custody and are going to be

18

paroled in Maui County, yes.

1.9

just tell you that it does have certain

20

eligibility requirements.

21

convicted of an A or B felony, which are the

22

more serious and violent felony offenses.

23

have to be between the ages of 18 and 35 years

24

old, and they have to have been incarcerated for

25

one year or more, and they will be paroled to

And it

let me

They have to be
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1

Maui County because that's where the services

2

the continuum of services will be provided here

3

on Maui County, in Maui County.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

The initial contact, the

5

one-to-one is done not only through the

6

through the parole

7

organization, through this BEST program, does

8

provide a one-to-one as well?

9

MS. KONG:

offic~r,

That is correct.

but your

And we provide it

10

actually while they are incarcerated.

11

to them even meeting the parole officer, BEST

12

has contact with them if they are eligible for

13

our serVlces.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

15

MS. KONG:

16

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

So prior

Thank you.

You are very welcome.

17

Any more questions, Member?

Thank you, Verdine.

18

MS. KONG:

Thank you.

19

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Verdine lS the last person to

20

testify.

21

Please come forward.

22

and then you can sign up with the secretary.

23

MR. KOSS:

Does anybody else want to testify?

Good afternoon.

Please do your testimony,

My name is Larry Koss.

24

represent Empowering Maui Teens, Empower

25

Hawaii's Teens, and a nonprofit called Earth
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Beyond Violence.
I haven't timed this, but I will see

2
3

19

what I can do in three minutes.
With respect to an ice epidemic or

4
5

substance abuse in Maui County or Hawaii, I am

6

kind of the champion of a particular message,

7

and that is that you can't separate lce -- I

8

don't believe that you can separate lce from

9

teen suicides, violence in schools, child and

10

domestic abuse, underperformance, eating

11

disorders, cultural or environmental abuse,

12

hunger, homelessness, poverty, or corporate and

13

political abuse.
They all corne -- there's a similar --

14
15

they all derive from the same -- from a similar

16

source, and I would suggest these are really

17

symptoms of a social malaise we haven't affected

18

yet, addressed yet.

19

I would also suggest that the ice

20

epidemic is not a fix-the-kids, problem.

21

to look at it as a fix-the-kids problem.

22

think if we can just give the right -- deliver

23

the right program to kids, that will turn it

24

around.

25

not -- that it's really an adult problem, that

We tend
We

I would like to suggest that it is
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1

we have created it.

We have created the context

2

that drives ice, just like we have created the

3

context that drives violence in schools, teen

4

suicides, all the rest of it, and I don't think

5

we have reached that deep yet.

6

The cornmon denominator', when I

look at

7

all these symptoms -- and it started for me in

8

1998, when I

9

in Springfield, Oregon, the school shooting in

started looking at school shootings

10

Springfield, Oregon.

We had had two years of

11

shootings at that time between Moses Lake and

12

Springfield.

13

average one every three months, with the

14

exception of a hiatus around 9/11.

We have now had seven years.

They

One of the characteristics, by the way,

15

with only one exception, they are all --

16

lS,

17

they all occur in public schools.

18

happening in private schools.

These are not

19

But as you look underneath it, when you

20

are looking at violence in schools, or violence

21

In society, or hunger or homelessness or poverty

22

or whatever, the real cornmon denominator, the

23

bottom line is at some point a choice was made

24

by an individual or group to dominate and

25

exploit versus cooperate and nurture.

Life
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1

simply doesn't go out of balance until somebody

2

chooses to dominate and exploit versus cooperate

3

and nurture.

It is as simple as that.

I believe we have to be willing to

4

5

address root cause.

And if we don't, we will

6

chase symptoms forever, and we have been doing

7

that for a long time.
I would also like to suggest that --

8
9

that there's a distinction that I think we have

10

yet to make between -- a real clear distinction

11

between addressing symptoms, and certainly we

12

need to do that.

We need treatment programs,

13

and I wouldn't

at this point, we certainly

14

can't back off from any of that.

15

lot of what we consider prevention I would

16

really consider intervention programs or

17

small-scale prevention.

18

But also, a

I don't think we have created a

19

distinction between small-scale prevention

20

programs, which are certainly worthy, you know,

21

a prevention program that occurs within a

22

servlce, any service organization or a class in

23

a school or whatever, versus broad-based social

24

change.

25

yet.

We haven't stepped up to that plate

Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

HHS 9/29/03

1

MS. ALUETA:

2

MR. KOSS:

22
Three minutes.
We haven't stepped up to the plate of

3

broad-based social change yet, and I think as

4

long as we continue to do that, we are going to

5

be faced with a major dysfunctional wave that

6

just offsets any of these small endeavors that

7

we are trying to do.
I believe we need -- to create

8

9

broad-based social change, we need to reach

10

critical mass In a short. term; otherwise, the

11

opposlng wave lS too strong, again, that it

12

offsets any small-scale intervention.
We need to provide for this an

13
14

environment that supports the new norms.

15

model for this lS Keep America Beautiful.

16

was established 30 years ago.

17

mass of one year of going national.

18

successful in maintaining that environment that

19

millions of immigrants came to this country who

20

never got the benefit of the original media

21

campalgn and the original program, and they got

22

with it from the environment that we created to

23

support those new norms.

24

MS. ALUETA:

25

MR. KOSS:

The
It

It had critical
It was so

Four minutes.
There was a specific way to do that.
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1

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2

MR. KOSS:

3

4

5
6

Mr. Koss, can you conclude.

I have a bit more.

am on the last one.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Shall I come back?

I

Shall I finish it?

We gave you that extra minute.

Why don't you go ahead and conclude.
MR. KOSS:

Okay.

Okay.

And I also believe that we

7

need to be willing to look where our own feet

8

stand, and that includes fundamentally how we do

9

education, commerce, and politics.

This is a

10

foundational part of what we are creating as a

11

society.

12

In the mean,

I think we need to develop

13

an unprecedented focus on the root core context

14

of what ails us.

15

yet that is wholly unsustainable.

16

amount of law enforcement or moneys spent for

17

treatment or intervention that will ever turn

18

that around.

19

We can chase symptoms forever,
There's no

Perhaps for the first time in history,

20

we need to develop a synergistic versus

21

competitively fragmented approach sufficient to

22

redirect the very underlying source of our

23

entire social malaise.

24

this, whether we speak of an ice epidemic in

25

Hawaii, a teen suicide epidemic on Maui, an

Until we accomplish
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1

epidemic of school shootings on the Mainland,

2

the health and future of Hawaii, or in the end

3

the cultural, economic, and environmental

4

exploitation of the entire planet, we'll

5

continue to chase symptoms of what we presently

6

see before us.

7

with all due respect, I suggest that for

8

far too long we have chased symptoms without

9

addressing root cause.

For far too long we have

10

competed not only in business and politics but

11

even as nonprofit service organizations.

12

for far too long we have built our society based

13

on a public education system whose very

14

foundation was designed not to nurture and

15

cooperate and to serve the spirit and soul of

16

our young, but rather to mold them into a work

17

force for an industrial America.

18

And

Indeed, this was a'deliberate step that

19

was taken 165 years ago.

It was based on a

20

Prussian model of education, and it was enforced

21

at gunpoint at Barnstable, Cape Cod.

22

our public education system.

23

of public education is no less than a factory

24

des'igned to foster competition, aggression,

25

domination, exploitation, and control.

That is

Our present model
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1

When money gets short, what gets

2

sacrificed is music, arts, the kinds of things

3

that touch the soul and spirit of kids, and what

4

gets maintained is competitive athletics and

5

competitive academics.

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

7

MR. KOSS:

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

9

10

Mr. Koss, please conclude.

Thank you.

testifier?

Thank you.

Any questions for the

Member Johnson.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Larry, you kind of, you know,

11

touched on what you believe are the problems.

12

Now, lS there, you know, in any of this some

13

kind of constructive solution?

14

MR. KOSS:

Uh-huh.

Yes, there is.

There's -- we

15

actually -- we have broad-based social

16

technology that's changed technology.

17

referred to Keep America Beautiful as that was a

18

strategy 30 years ago that is still producing

19

the result that it originally intended.

20
21
22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And I

So you are basically saylng

that that's a model, then, that we could use?
MR. KOSS:

We have models for that.

We have the

23

people that have the skills to set that in

24

motion.

25

that technology as an approach for reversing

I just don't think we have looked at
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viol ence .
In fact , when I look at Keep Ame rica

2

3

Bea utif ul, for me, it is the firs t anti viol ence

4

camp aign , and they didn 't couc h it that way.

5

a
They didn 't know that , but they were crea ting

6

a
new choi ce poin t in the brai n coll ecti vely as

7

soci ety.

8

on
gett ing read y to thro waw ay tras h, what goes

9

in your brai n is, "Am I gOln g to viol ate and

And that choi ce poin t, as you are

10

thro w it on the grou nd, or am I goin g to

11

coop erat e and nurt ure and put it in a tras h

12

can? "
expa nd the

13

NOw, when you und ersta nd

14

unde rstan ding of viol ence so you

15

off in the brai n is,

16

Now, am I dom inati ng and exp loiti ng, or am I

17

coop erat ing and nurt urin g?"

18

sign off on som ethin g.

19

sign off on goin g in any way to inju re hum anity

20

or natu re?"

what goes

"I am talk ing to some body .

Or I am goin g to

"Is what I am abou t to

When this beco mes as auto mati c as

21
22

whe ther I thro w tras h on the grou nd or in a

23

tras h can, you have chan ged -- basi call y, you

24

have chan ged the cour se of hist ory at that

25

poin t.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

2

MR. KOSS:

Than k you.

And we have the -- we have the tech nolo gy
We just hav en't look ed at

3

to do that .

4

addr essi ng it at that leve l.

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

6

MR. KOSS:

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

10

Than k you, Jo Anne .
Any more ques tion s, Mem bers?

Than k you, Mr. Koss .

8

9

Than k you.

MR. KOSS:

Than k you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Mr. Koss is the last test ifie r.
If not,

I will

11

Anyo ne else want to test ify?

12

clos e our pub lic testi mon y at this time .

13
14
15

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay .

Mem bers, for your

16

back grou nd, this is a mat ter that came up

17

purs uant to Coun ty Com mun icati on 03-2 34.

18

Mem bers, the mon th of Sept emb er 2003 has been

19

reco gniz ed as a Nati onal Alco hol and Drug

20

Add ictio n Reco very Mon th in Mau i Cou nty.

21

all know , subs tanc e abus e is prev alen t in all

22

com mun ities nati onw ide.

23

exce ptio n.

24
25

As you

Mau i Coun ty is no

All one must do is to read the

by
new spap er, Vlew the news prog rams , and simp ly
liste ning to stor ies of our frie nds and our
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neighbors and also relatives.
In the past several weeks, we have seen

2
3

demonstration by our community to combat

4

substance abuse.

5

have also been active in providing informational

6

materials.

7

Schools, and 7-Eleven created the resource guide

8

which you all have a copy of, The 411 on Drugs

9

and Survival Resources.

Our businesses here on Maui

Chevron, Bank of Hawaii, Kam

We all must get involved to rid us of

10
11

this disease.

12

Christina Fisher, the Maui County Substance

13

Abuse Treatment Continuum Coordinator, who will

14

present an update on what we are doing here in

15

Maui County.

16

This afternoon, we have with us

At this time, I would like to take a

17

short recess, subject to the call of the Chair,

18

to prepare for this presentation.

19

RECESS:

20

RECONVENE:

21

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

22

23

(Gavel. )

2:00 p.m.
2: 02 p.m.
To present Ms. Christina Fisher.

Christina.
MS. FISHER:

Hi, good afternoon.

I am glad that we

24

have this opportunity to be here today to talk

25

about these issues.

I want to thank Councilman
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Joe Pontanilla.

Is this on?
I

There we go.

2

Thank you very much.

3

Today, I will be doing an overview for you.

4

When I met with Joe about three weeks ago, he

5

thought it would be a good idea to have a

6

presentation to introduce you to the Maui

7

Substance Abuse Continuum, our services, kind of

8

an overVlew, and what we are currently doing.

9

And it seems timely with all of the information

10

that we have received over the last month, which

11

actually is going to be a tremendous opportunity

12

for all of us.

13

phone calls in our department, and I am as well.

14

So what I would like to do is just begin

15

with this brief PowerPoint presentation, just so

16

you have a visual, and I will walk you through

17

the continuum.

18

I know we are getting lots of

Here we have a slide that will

19

demonstrate to you the actual continuum.

20

have a little problem.

21

which is good, but I am sure this will -- there

22

we go.

23

We

You do have a handout,

So what you are seeing, you are seelng

24

the continuum.

25

going to start on the left.

And look at this oval.

We are

So we are going to
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1

start from the left and go to center, and then

2

we are gOlng to start at the top and go to the

3

bottom.

4

So if we are looking at the continuum of

5

care, on the left, you are going to see

6

different services.

7

components of a comprehensive treatment program,

8

and the treatment programs and our continuum

9

offered here in Maui County is in alignment with

Now, all of these are

10

the National Best Practice standards.

11

these components have to do with the

12

comprehensive strategy.

13

So all of

So you are seeing at the very top, we

14

call it Intake Screening and Assessment.

15

client can enter at any point, so they may enter

16

into a treatment agency being referred on a

17

self-referral or a voluntary referral, or they

18

may be involuntary referred, which you will be

19

hearing more about from the Prosecuting and the

20

Police Department, Drug Court.

21

The

So that means that they are either

22

coming in because they are being referred, they

23

may be referred by an employer, an EAP program,

24

or they are self-referred.

25

the Intake Screening and Assessment process.

So they go through
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This can happen at any level in our

2

treatment agencies.

It may be outpatient.

It

3

may be residential.

And they also may be having

4

an assessment through probation or through

5

court, and then they are referred to this

6

treatment continuum.
The next component is Clinical and Case

7

8

Management.

These are all, again, components of

9

comprehensive treatment strategies.

So they may

10

be going into a situation where they are at a

11

level of care that is just out-patient.

12

go into out-patient, into a clinical setting,

13

and they have case management.

So they

So this briefly describes to you -- I

14
15

have, as you know, a handout.

16

your papers, and it does a nice, you know,

17

explanation.

18

It lS attached to

And then there's the Treatment Planning

19

concept.

20

through assessment, and they have been assigned

21

where they will be receiving their treatment,

22

they are set up In a comprehensive planning

23

provided by their service provider.

24

be in out-patient treatment, and then they go

25

through all kinds of things from individual to

So once they enter, they have gone

So they may
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1

group.

They might have family therapy or

2

counseling.

3

level of care.

4

treatment plan that they follow all the way

5

through their treatment history.

They might be referred for another
But they have a comprehensive

Then we go through to what's called

6
7

Continuing Care.

So some of the programs, once

8

they have gone through the intensive portion of

9

it, they are actually referred to another level

10

of care, and Continuing Care is a very important

11

component.

12

treatment of, you know, an intensive

13

go on for two or three months to six months in

14

what's called Continuing Care, and they may corne

15

in a few days a week for group or individual

16

counseling.

17
18

So maybe they go through an initial
they may

The next component is Self-Help and Peer
Suppo~t,

and we know what that is, if we are

!

19

famil~ar

20

availrble.

21

have d new Self-Help group In Maui County, and

22

it is, the DRA group, which lS Dual Recovery

23

Anonymous, which is for people who have

24

co-occurring disorders, when a medical disease

25

is present and their addiction is present.

with all of the 12-step programs

t

So this could be AA, NA.

And we
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And they -- agaln, so it is a

2

combination of maybe depression, bipolar,

3

schizophrenia, psychosis, they may have diabetes

4

or asthma, and they are addicted to a drug.

5

that's what Dual Recovery Anonymous is about,

6

which we are glad that it's here.

7

would be the Self-Help groups.

8

9

So these

And then the next one would be
Behavioral Therapy and Counseling.

So I kind of

10

touched on that with the other part of the

11

treatment planning.

12

That would kind of complete the spectrum

13

of treatment, and it lS a comprehensive

14

continuum that we do have, and so we have a

15

variety of agencies providing this.

16

So

Now, if we go to the top, to the right,

17

these are what we call the outer layer of

18

serVlces.

19

and all of the services that are required for

20

the individual to go through the continuum in a

21

successful manner.

22

.

So these would be all of the agencies

So on the left side, you can see we do

23

the actual treatment, and it's detox, it's

24

seelng them through treatment, and then to the

25

right, they will need these different services
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1

to make sure that they make it through the

2

entire recovery process.
So what you are seelng here, we have a

3
4

very important component.

We have child care.

5

In some cases, our agencies do provide child

6

care.

7

we have wonderful programs through Head Start,

8

and we also have Malama Family Recovery Center,

9

who does offer child care on site, and there are

You heard a little overview from MEO, so

10

some other agencies as well.

11

cohesive throughout the treatment agency

12

continuum.

13

But it's not

Now, Family Services, we have many of

14

our agencies in Maui County providing that.

15

Housing and Transportation,

16

to take you through these individually, but

17

housing and transportation are key issues here.

18

We have come a long way in the last few years.

19

We still have a long way to go.

20

done a lot with housing, and in some cases

21

that's -- transitional housing, and it may be

22

housing for family members, too.

23

is incarcerated and sent to MCCC, there may be

24

housing available in a therapeutic living

25

situation, perhaps, at Malama Family Recovery

I am gOlng

But we have

So if a woman
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Center, something like that.
Transportation is very important.

We

It is a

3

have seen this as a real challenge.

4

challenge anywhere.

5

transportation, it is difficult to find

6

transportation for people in treatment.

7

mean just for them getting to their initial

8

assessment, getting them to treatment on time,

9

getting them to the 12-step meetings, et cetera.

10

It is not just here.

But

It may

So one agency is currently providing

11

treatment as part of their integrated services,

12

and that's Malama Family Recovery Center.

13

do have some vans, and so does Aloha House.

14

I know for those who, you know, have

15

developmental disabilities and maybe they also

16

have a substance abuse issue, that's all

17

available through MEO, so I know that's

18

expanding.

19

They
And

Then Financial and Legal Services, these

20

are very important serVlces as you know.

21

may be some people that are going through

22

treatment and maybe in the third month, they are

23

successful, but they realize they have some

24

issues to clear up.

25

you know, something with their automobile.

There

It may be something that,
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1

may need to get their license back.

2

that has to do with legal.

3

once a woman is in treatment, and maybe a few

4

months later, she needs a TRO.

5

legal services.

6

for.

7

Anything

It may mean that

Maybe she needs

So that's what this category is

The next one, as you can see, would be

8

services that have to do with AIDS and HIV.

9

we have in our continuum, as you know, an

10

And

outstanding agency, Maui AIDS Foundation, and
they are providing services to this population

12

as well as the Community Clinic of Maui and

13

through our District Health Office.

14

services are very important.

15

So these

What we know about the HIV/AIDS client

16

is that approximately 85 percent of this

17

population 1S a

18

So you can kind of reverse it and see that

19

people with substance abuse addiction do have

20

these 1ssues.

21

substance~abusing

population.

And then the next p1ece would be our

22

Educational Services.

23

are set up in the outer layer of services, such

24

as Hui Malama, you know, MEO.

25

other organizations that are providing these

So we have programs that

We have MCC, and
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educational services.
Oftentimes, in Drug Court especially,

3

they have -- they have to follow so many steps

4

in Drug Court to complete before they graduate.

5

They have to have specific things.

6

have a job.

7

in good standing and all that.

8

have to have a GED, so there are Educational

9

Services provided.

10

They have to

They do have to have their license

And Medical Services.

But they also

This is a very,

11

very important component, along -- I put it

12

together with the Mental Health Services, but

13

Medical Services are important;

14

mentioned to you, people coming into the system

15

have all kinds of medical issues.

16

medical issue could have been first and then the

17

addiction, or the addiction and then the

18

complexity of using drugs.

19

people who are diabetic are using drugs.

20

very common that asthmatic -- there are

21

asthmatic clients, and there's a multitude of,

22

you can imagine, of illnesses.

23

Medical Services available.

24
25

just as I

Again, the

Quite often you have
It's

So there I have

And they have that available through -it's a very,

I think, strong continuum in that
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1

area.

2

They not only provide their behavior health

3

under mental health, but they also provide the

4

medical.

5

So we have the Community Clinic of Maui.

And for this population who -- they are

6

underinsured.

7

fall in the cracks, so they aren't eligible.

8

And as I had mentioned, I recently wrote a

9

letter to the Maui News, I think it was on

They don't have insurance.

They

10

Sunday, and I talked about this.

11

kind of a weak link when it comes to this area.

12

So some people have to -- it's a real challenge

13

to actually get into these services, but it's

14

very important for complete recovery.

15

So we have a

The Mental Health Services, we have

16

the Mental Health Services are here, thank

17

goodness.

18

Justice Department decree over the mental

19

health, the State Department of Mental Health

20

and the State Hospital, in the last six months,

21

Maui has, amazingly enough, received many, many

22

new services that weren't in place before.

23

was one of the biggest challenges in our

24

continuum that we would hear over and over again

25

was the mental health component.

In the last six months, because of a
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So we have a variety of agencles

1

2

providing this, but where the big gap was, it

3

was actually at the state level, services at our

4

Community Mental Health Care Clinic in Wailuku.
We just had a presentation by Tom

5
6

Vendetti recently, and I

can make that document

7

available to you, because it outlines all of the

8

new serVlces.

9

In the paper, Tom Abbott announced the openlngs

So that includes -- it was just

10

of different facilities now because we need

11

housing, and we need transitional housing.

12

need acute urgent care for the mental health.

13

We

That's another way that the client goes

14

through.

15

and so they go to the Molokini Unit.

16

handouts, under Mental Health Services, I have

17

listed for you the Molokini Unit.

18

very short time there, and we now have many more

19

pieces that will assist us through this

20

challenge area.

21

They go through a crisis situation,
So in your

They stay a

Over the last two ye9rs, Kaiser Medical

22

Center has now designed a Behavioral Health

23

Department.

24

behavioral health means that they are also able

25

to see clients, patients, that of course are

They did not have that before.
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1

insured through Kaiser.

2

have treatment and services through their

3

Behaviorial Health Department.

4

So they can go in and

And that has to do with co-occurring

5

disorders, anything to do with depression and of

6

course we have heard issues, suicide and all

7

that.

Also, we have Aloha House, added

8
9

So that's behavioral health at Kaiser.

Behaviorial Health in the last two years.

They

10

have now been funded through the State with four

11

additional beds for dual diagnosis or

12

co-occurring disorders.

13

wonderful thing.

14

there.

15

So that's another

So at least we have four beds

And then we have the Community Clinic,

16

so that's been something new.

17

Clinic is amazing at adding services that are

18

very needed in the community.

19

or five master's level practitioners who are

20

providing mental health services and referring

21

them out, as well as all of the ice programs

22

that are funded through the Department of

23

Housing and Human Concerns, with the Community

24

Clinic, go through this Behaviorial Health

25

Department.

But the Community

So they have four
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So the strong agencles, agaln, are

1

2

Mental Health Kokua, adding all their new

3

programs.

4

advocacy organization that's been here for 30

5

years known as the Mental Health Association In

6

Maui.

7

they provide advocacy and education, which is

8

very important, and they also provide referrals.

9
10
11

We also have a prevention and

I am the chair of that this year.

So

So we can move through the next slides,
Shannon, and we will go through these quickly.
So this lS our continuum of social

12

services.

13

of community resources.

14

them quickly and you will see the agencies.

15

I talked to you about the outer layer
Now we will go through

Aloha House, again, provides

16

residential, intensive out-patient, transitional

17

living, behavioral health, co-occurring

18

disorders, family counseling.

19

And Malama Family Recovery Center is

20

very unlque.

21

is because it is a very small agency filling a

22

niche that's very important.

23

about five years ago, they were just a

24

prevention agency, and they had no treatment

25

money, and now they have intensive out-patient.

It's always been unique.

And that

And previous to
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All of our programs -- by the way, it's

1
2

very important to note that all of the"se

3

programs In the continuum are funded on many

4

levels.

5

They receive State funding from departments like

6

Maternal and Child Health.

7

from ADAT, of course, and may be sometimes the

8

Adult Mental Health Division.

9

So they receive -- and Malama is one.

They receive funding

So our County funding lS very important

10

because we don't duplicate anything that the

11

State does, and the State is the organization,

12

you know, the entity that funds what we call

13

white coat services.

14

of the funding for these agencies to provide

15

best practice approaches, and they have to

16

follow criteria that's at a national level for

17

certification for services.

18

And they are providing all

So in this particular program, the

19

County of Maui is the only -- is the only

20

funding agency funding them to do their

21

outpatient treatment, providing transportation

22

and meals and the staffing to do all of these

23

programs.

24
25

They do have a cultural specific
component, and it's for pregnant or parenting
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1

women.

2

Malama really distinguishes itself.

3

thing we are missing here is the residential

4

component, which would be needed.

5

Malama Family Recovery.

6

So this is -- throughout the state,
The only

So this is

And the next slide, Community Clinic, as

7

I mentioned, they stepped forward about six

8

years ago when they were funded under the Ice

9

Breakers Coalition Comprehensive Strategy.

So

10

they are the ones that have been on the front

11

lines, providing an important position . . The

12

woman, as you know, is Dee White, and she is Ice

13

Service Coordinator.

14

point either through their medical services and

15

they refer, or they go through Dee White and

16

they are referred back to the level of care.

So they have an entry

17

So they have -- because they have such a

18

great staff, as I mentioned, they have certified

19

substance abuse counselors, they have master's

20

.level therapists, they have QSW social workers,

21

et cetera.

22

people, again, with co-occurring disorders.

23

And they are able to work with

And Dee White's program, she sees the

24

gap group, which actually -- Dee White sees

25

people as they are ready to enter MCCC.
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1

sees them -- you've often heard the word,

2

"Please get your personal things in order."

3

is the person that is seeing that client addict

4

before they were going to MCCC.

5

referrals from the court, so they are sent over

6

to her.

7

sometimes sees people who have failed in four or

8

five treatment programs in the county, and they

9

are not eligible for Drug Court.

She receives

These are people that have failed.

very important role.

11

locations, which also is very important.

12

Okay.

She

So it is a

10

Okay.

She

And they have three

Hale Ho'okupa'a, on Molokai, we

13

have an out-patient treatment agency.

14

provide individual group counseling, and we are

15

very excited.

16

agencies in our continuum in Maui County to

17

provide the cultural specific.

18

They

They are one of the leading

What is really nice about Hana, Molokai,

19

and Lanai, and the same with Maui, actually, is

20

that we are all able to customize our treatment

21

approaches based on one size doesn't fit all.

22

So Molokai has the cultural-specific

23

components.

24

with pregnant women.

25

as you know, so there's no residential treatment

They also have adolescent, and work
This is all out-patient,
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at this time on Molokai.
Ohana Makamae.

Now, ohana Makamae is

3

also another model agency.

4

these agencies I am reviewing for you, there

5

isn't a duplication of treatment services

6

amongst them.

7

they all provide out-patient, but they all

8

distinguish themselves based on the need.

9

When you look at

Only one, and it might be that

So Ohana Makamae stepped forward as an

10

agency coming from the grass roots, being funded

11

privately by a foundation, a woman who lives in

12

Hana, and they have received very tiny funding

13

throughout the last three or four years to

14

supplement their program.

15

travel out to Hana, they are located in a house,

16

and they do serve as a resource center.

17

assigned there is an RN, CSAC -- let's see.

18

has another credential, but there's a woman who

19

has been in substance abuse counseling,

20

intensive out-patient, and she also works in the

21

Molokini Unit.

22

and she is the substance abuse counselor at

23

Ohana Makamae.

24
25

But if you would

So
She

So she's been in Hana 30 years

So what's provided there would be the
individual, group and family.

They also
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1

I say domestic violence, anger management,

2

et cetera, et cetera, that's because it is a

3

resource center.

4

drive out here to go to their programs for

5

domestic violence and anger management does not

6

serve them.

7

assigned to in the programs, it's all done

8

through that agency.

And for the Hana people to

So any anger management people are

They have another RN on staff, and then

9

10

they have another counselor, a master's level

11

counselor.

12

feeling.

13

breakfast.

14

and they have parenting and all kinds of things

15

throughout

16

the leading agency in Hana this year.

17

been spending a lot of time in Hana, going out

18

every two months, so they have quite an effort

19

established out there.

20

They have a strong kind of ohana
They have what's called morning call
People can go in and have breakfast,

the~day.

Next slide.

And Ohana Makamae has been
I have

Maui Drug Court, I won't

21

say too much about the Drug Court except that

22

they have a complete, intensive program that

23

is -- for length, it is our longest treatment

24

program for the client, meaning many of the

25

people going through our other treatment
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1

programs here, they may only be in seven days,

2

they may be in 30 days, on and off for a period

3

of six months.

4

mandated treatment, and they are in between 12

5

and 18 months, and they have different phases

6

for their program.

7

for substance abuse for addicted offenders, and

8

it is an intensive program.

9

live in treatment.

But as you know, this is

I call it a treatment court

They pretty much

And depending on the phase they are at

10
11

and the level they are at, they may be out in

12

the community working or going to school or

13

something like that.

14

Court dozens of times where Judge Raffetto says,

15

"I am sorry.

16

to go," or something of that nature.

But I have sat in Drug

Treatment first,

and the job's got

So this -- the public defenders know and

17
18

the prosecutors know about this program, and

19

some people choose to go to MCCC instead of go

20

into treatment.

21

It's a very intensive program.

So again, we have, of course, men's and

22

women's.

And there are other -- I am not sure

23

how it will be with the new service provider,

24

but In the past, the components that have been

25

incorporated are ve~y holistic.

So they
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1

include -- they have included parenting skills,

2

and they include GED, vocational, all kinds of

3

things.

4

And of course, they are referred out.
One of the major partners this year, the

5

emerging partner is, of course, the MEa BEST

6

Program and the MEa serVlces, but one of the key

7

foundational pieces is the Ka Hale A Ke ala

8

residential program.

9

designing these programs, and believe me, we are

And we worked with

10

always redesigning our treatment programs In

11

Maui County.

12

level, it's done from the committee level, and

13

then of course up to the department level, and

14

to the funding level, and the decision makers

15

and all that.

16

And that's done from the community

So one of the key components in our

17

partnership is Ka Hale A Ke ala, which has to do

18

with housing the clients who are in Drug Court,

19

and this, again, is a crucial piece.

20

Raffetto and Judge Cardoza will often order the

21

person to stay in the Resource Center and not

22

allow them to go back into their residential

23

setting.

24

25

Judge

Okay.
And the last -- okay.

Youth treatment,

Maui Youth and Family Services, as you see, we
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1

have -- they have too many services to actually

2

list.

3

her know that I would be doing this

4

presentation.

5

They have foster care.

6

experiential, which happens to be this

7

incredible sailboat program and all of that.

8

they are located on Maui, Lanai, and Molokai.

I talked to Gail the other day, and I let

But they have therapeutic living.
They have an outdoor

So

And again, the Ka Hale A Ke Ola Resource

9
10

Center, which they are

11

an award-winning project nationwide, and they

12

have a continuum of services including all of

13

these components and the co-occurring disorders.

14

And I put Lahaina down because they will be

15

openlng soon in Lahaina.

16

as you know, they were

Hina Mauka, Hina Mauka is a State

17

agency, and they have 14 programs throughout the

18

state, and they have one here, and it's only for

19

out-patient treatment.

20

program on Lanai, and they see federal probation

21

clients.

22

like a third-party pay, so that means lnsurance.

They do group counseling.

23

Okay.

24

through this.

25

They have a school-based

Next slide.

They are

And then we went

You can go through that one.

And now here, this is just covering -- I
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1

am just listing them, but you can see the list

2

of all the agencies that are in the outer layer

3

of support.

4

I would like to just point to this one,

5

IMUA Rehab.

They came to our attention a year

6

or two ago, that they are seeing the

7

drug-affected babies.

8

ice problem, certainly ice and other hard drugs,

9

like fetal alcohol syndrome, alcohol, they are

So when we look at the

10

the people who are therapeutically treating the

11

children.

12

comlng In with medical disorders.

13

So they may have -- they may be

And then of course we are going into our

14

prevention programs, D.A.R.E., and then these

15

are all the other agencies.

16

because they all offer drug prevention

17

specifically.

18

So I put them up

So the next slide, this is a description

19

of what I do.

So for the last five years, I

20

have been the substance abuse coordinator.

21

it goes from the gamut of prevention and

22

treatment.

23

on a State level.

24

different committees, to the Governor's office,

25

to other committees over time.

And

I work on a County level, and I work
I have been assigned to

And I chair the
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1

SIG Grant Committee for the drug prevention

2

money under the subrecipient grant.
So I am assigned -- depending on what it

3

I have been to the Big Island, to

to do

4

is,

5

consulting with the Ka'u community and with

6

Billy Kanoi, attended their methamphetamine

7

summits.

8

Northwest two years ago.

They sent me to a rehab agency in the

So I provide technical assistance

9
10

throughout the state.

11

the community, these are the things that I --

12

you know, there's all kinds of technical

13

assistance that I have been assigned to the

14

different programs over the years, the BEST

15

Project, the CARE Project, and the Comp

16

Strategy, and all of that.

17

And specifically, here In

So we have a very strong public

18

awareness campalgn that's being launched right

19

now, and it's called Maui Cares About Substance

20

Abuse.

21

theaters.

22

We have thousands of resource cards with all the

23

names and phone numbers of our agencies, that

24

are pocket size, being distributed.

25

So we will have PSA's in all the Maui
We will be back on the radio, AKAKU.

And I do program planning with these
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1

different programs I have been describing to

2

you, community building, like in the outer

3

areas, certainly in Hana, Molokai and Lanai, and

4

organizing.
So I am -- tomorrow night, I am helping

5
6

with something that you are familiar with.

7

is being held at Lilikai School -- Lihikai

8

School, and just recently the sign wavlng.

9

if something comes up in the community, I help

10

with the organization.

11

social service agencies in the community.

12

It

So

Then I work with all the

So that would be my presentation, to do

13

an overview for you, and then to let you know

14

that -- I think we might need the lights up for

15

this.

16

read your handouts?

17

Is that all right?

It's okay?

Can you

Okay.

So what, basically., you have is you have

18

the first document.

19

and your files, because I know you will be

20

making some decisions.

21

principles of treatment is the first one with

22

the continuum . . And the second one has to do

23

with our strategy.

24

probably when you did your budget hearings.

25

This is the substance abuse strategy as

These are for your records

This would be -- the

I know this was included
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1

presented through the Department of Housing and

2

Human Concerns.

3

Strategy Overview.

4

It says Substance Abuse

So this has been compiled from basically

5

a three-year process which began with focus

6

groups here, and we -- oh, there were about 40

7

of us from allover the community and all the

8

agencles.

9

We sent it back to the State level.

And then two years ago, in 2001, we

10

hired a consultant from New York who came out

11

and did training.

12

information from our strategic plans then.

13

So we combined the

And then the Ice Breakers Committee

14

that's been together, we worked for a year and

15

submitted our ideas and strategies.

16

So this strategy is very detailed, and

17

it takes you from the preschool level

18

prevention, through intervention, treatment, and

19

through the continuing after-care.

20

the departments are integrated and linked.

21

from Terry Lock and the Child Education

22

Department to prevention with Deborah Villa's

23

Comp Strategy to the work that I do into areas

24

like Office on Aging.

25

And all of
So

So this is a detailed strategy, and this
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1

was presented this year in the plan when we

2

requested -- I think the Department requested a

3

million dollars for the programs.

4

have the comprehensive strategy.

And now you

The last component, I wanted to present

5
6

to you is for your reading, and this would be

7

this

8

just took place a week ago.

9

Possible Solutions to Combat Ice.

10

lS

a document from the Drug Summit that
It's called

So I just wanted you to know that when

11

you see what they came up with, our strategy is

12

wonderful because it -- it fills in all these

13

areas where this strategy is a large -- they

14

have the components encompassing legislation,

15

law enforcement.

16

Maui fills in and kind of dovetails with this.

17

So if you hadn't received a copy of this from

18

the State summit, I wanted you to have it.

19

Okay.

20

Our comprehensive strategy on

So that concludes my presentation.

And

21

I would love to -- if you need a break or

22

something, but I would love to answer any

23

questions that you might have or leave some time

24

for the other presenters, certainly.

25

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Christina.

Why don't
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1

we take a two-minute recess to put up the screen

2

and then reconvene after that.

(Gavel. )

2:37 p.m.

3

RECESS:

4

RECONVENE:

5

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

2: 38 p.m.

Thank you, Members.

At this time

6

I would like to call up front the members of the

7

Administration, the Police Department, the Human

8

Services, as well as the prosecuting attorney's

9

office.
Again, thank you very much, Christina,

10
11

for that overview in regards to the Department.
At this time I would like to call on the

12
13

varlous Department heads, if they have any

14

statement that they want to make.

15

I would like to call upon Alice Lee.

16

MS. LEE:

At this time

Good afternoon, Chairman and Committee

17

Members.

18

because Christina covered a lot of what our

19

department is doing, and the only thing I would

20

have -- would like to add is we really need more

21

resources, and we need more money to carry out

22

the work that is ahead of us.

23

I probably have the least to say

As you know, the ice problem is not

24

getting better, it's just getting worse, and we

25

need a lot more than what we have.

And when we
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1

went before you earlier this year and asked for

2

money, we were very serious about it.

3

without a substantial increase In funding,

4

going to be very difficult for us to combat this

5

problem.

And
it's

The $400,000 that we have had for the

6
7

last several years is earmarked for these

8

agencies.

9

any new programs In the continuum.

So without new moneys, we can't fund
So if a

10

supplemental budget comes up, we really, really

11

would like your support in funding our substance

12

abuse programs.

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Alice.

Davelyn Tengan.

14
15

Thank you.

MS. TENGAN:

Thank you.

I earlier distributed a

16

handout on the manufacture of methamphetamine,

17

and you should all have had that.

18

had had an opportunity to go through it, I

19

wanted to give that to you because some of the

20

things that Chief Phillips and I might talk

21

about might have to do with legislation and

22

things affecting manufacture and sale and arrest

23

related there, too.

24
25

And if you

The first thing that you can see by that
handout, I think, are some of the reasons why
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1

the drug is so dangerous, because some of the

2

components used in the manufacture of crystal

3

methamphetamine are so dangerous.

4

cleaner, phosphorus, red phosphorus.

5

see the amounts of pseudoephedrine that would be

6

involved.

7

Devil lye, naphtha, mineral spirits, and so on

8

and so forth.

9

Drain
You can

Iodine, antiseptic solutions, Red

One of the problems with crystal

10

methamphetamine

11

glamorous drug.

12

it is a very addictive drug because of some of

13

the components involved in the manufacture of

14

that drug.

15

and it's obviously not a
It is not a natural drug.

But

Ice users display slgns of agitation,

16

excited speech, decreased appetites, increased

17

physical activity levels.

18

physical symptoms such as dilated pupils, high

19

blood pressure, irregular heartbeat, chest pain,

20

shortness of breath, nausea, vomiting, diarrhea,

21

elevated body temperature.

They have other

22

They can have -- and what causes

23

sometimes for law enforcement one of the

24

problems in violent crime, they can have

25

occasional episodes of sudden and violent
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I

1

behavior and intense paranOla, visual and

2

auditory hallucinations, and bouts of insomnia.

3

They can have a tendency to compulsively clean

4

and groom and repetitively sort and disassemble

5

objects.

6

Why then, do you ask, would this be

7

something that would be addictive to people?

8

Because initially, because it feels so good,

9

because it involves an over-accumulation of a

10
11

feel-good chemical in your body, dopamine.
People start smoking ice for various

12

reasons, maybe accompanying peers.

13

to smoke it because it helps to keep them awake.

14

Initially, it helps the job performance because

15

of that keeping-awake ability.

16

from more than one female they used it -- they

17

liked it because it made them skinny.

18

They start

I have heard

So there are many and varied reasons why

19

people use that, and they are not dumb.

20

are not stupid.

21

are not the most well-educated people, but there

22

are some who are reasonable, well-educated

23

people who, for whatever reasons that have to do

24

with themselves personally, become addicted to

25

the drug because of the physical nature of the

They are well

They

some of them
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1

drug as well as whatever internal needs or

2

insecurities one might have.
I am going to ask John Tam, and I

3

4

brought him along to discuss with you a little

5

bit of the crime statistics because he is the

6

felony screenlng supervlsor.

7

it over to him, I just want to mention a couple

8

of other things.

And before I turn

You know, In my 12 and a half years with

9

10

the prosecutor's office, I have seen ice behind

11

every type of major crime, and it is not just

12

recently.

13

years.

14

involved in cases in which a person was murdered

15

behind ice, behind negligent homicides where

16

drivers have killed other people while under the

17

influence of lce.

18

last two or three years; five,

19

ago.

20

It is not just the last two or three

In this County, I have personally been

And this is not recently, the
SlX, seven years

You know, every single week we have

21

cases involving ice in felony court.

22

goes to every other type of offense as well,

23

sexual assault, adult sexual assault as well as

24

child sexual assaults that have been committed

25

while people have been under the influence of

And it
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lce.
It also is involved in your customary

2
3

violent assaults.

4

sure

5

room has one relative or good friend who somehow

6

has a connection to ice.

7

father, who has lost his child, a grown person,

8

because of involvement in ice.

9

year alone.

10

And I know people, and I am

I really feel that everybody in this

And I know somebody, a

That's just this

There are needs in this community.

11

There are needs,

12

the County.

13

for bills like Alice Lee's bill for her

14

substance abuse and to provide moneys to the

15

police.

16

I think, that have to be met by

One of them is to provide moneys

We in law enforcement, or at least in

17

the Prosecutor's Office, we kind of have a dual

18

role.

19

treatment because when people can be removed

20

from the drug, then what we see in Drug Court lS

21

people becoming the best people that they are.

22

They no longer are wearing orange and sitting in

23

the box but they are wearing nice aloha shirts

24

and wearing nice clothes and trying to get a job

25

and trying to -- going to a park and sitting

We certainly understand the need for
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alone by themselves.
And sometimes they backslide, because

2
3

lce addiction is a chronic relapse kind of drug.

4

Sometimes those persons then have to be dealt

5

with in a way that we tend to be less merciful

6

because a person can only commit so many crlmes

7

and then you can no longer say treatment,

8

treatment, treatment.

9

has to operate.

10

At some point, the law

So that's kind of the dual capacity we

11

see ourselves in, supporting Drug Court and

12

initiatives like Alice's substance abuse --

13

substance abuse bill, and currently we are

14

trying to assist in the establishment of the

15

Family Drug Court.

16

The other thing, however, lS

17

realistically, ice is

18

Maui, and I think the Chief will talk to you

19

somewhat about it not being the only drug, but

20

it is an important drug, and it does have roots.

21

You can see by the handout that I showed

there are many drugs on

22

you, anybody with high school degree can make

23

lce.

24

imported.

25

means that there's only -- a couple of ways that

However, much of what we have here lS
And -- and if it's imported, that
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1

things get into Hawaii, right?

2

physically separated.

3

In.

4

people are the police.

Because it's

It's flown in or boated

And the only thing between that ice and our

5

So really, when they say they need money

6

to fight ice, they mean they need money to fight

7

lce.

8

been highly active.

9

sitting on the Governor's Committee on Crime,

They need money for personnel.

They have

I am personally informed by

10

which allocates the Edward Burn Grant Memorial

11

Funds, that the police on all the islands are

12

highly active in forming task forces with each

13

other and with the federal officers in order to

14

combat drugs and ice in particular, and that

15

they do as much as they can to get whatever

16

federal moneys they can.
But at some point, they need -- for

17

18

example, when Tom comes before you guys in the

19

budget sessions, if he has needs for money, that

20

all impacts on their ability to do just this, I

21

think, fight,

22

-23

fight drugs.

What -- what the County can also do
is

and this is all, and I am talking to you

24

only about money, because I think that's all you

25

can dOls give money to the right thing.
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1

you can maybe facilitate media blitzes to help

2

educate the public.
You remember many, many years ago, there

3
4

were -- there was a lot of TV advertising, and

5

the advertising was, "Don't shake a keiki."

6

Everybody knew that because it was played so

7

often.

8

presented, it was so effective.

9

everybody learned, "Don't shake a keiki."

10

It was so short.

The message, as it was
Everybody knew,

I think maybe you guys need to look at

11

how you can fund something similarly effective.

12

The other thing is -- a second thing is

13

looking at how you can facilitate early

14

education of grades K through 9 of the dangers,

15

dangers of ice.

16

A third thing is recently police have

17

asked me to dedicate a prosecutor to prosecuting

18

drugs crimes, and we certainly have enough --

19

enough cases in the office to do so, but because

20

of the other needs in the office, I have not yet

21

done that.

22

really not In a position.

23

future, you may wish to consider whether you

24

will fund a permanent drug -- dedicated Drug

25

Court -- or not Drug Court, but drug prosecutor.

I have thought about it, but I am
At some point in the
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And finally,

1

I

would like to just turn

2

it over to John Tam, who wili give you some idea

3

In terms of the numbers of defendants and counts

4

that we have had in regard to drugs.

5

MR. TAM:

Thank you Mr. Chairman, Members of the

6

Council.

Prosecuting Attorney Tengan asked me

7

to give you a real quick idea of what happens,

8

what we get as far as what is in the Felony

9

Screening Division.

And just to let you know,

10

these -- just this brief overview, here,

11

applies to adults, and it applies to felonies.

12

So it's adults as opposed to juveniles; it

13

applies to felonies as opposed to misdemeanors.
And so this is adult felonies.

14

just

And just

15

to glve you an idea, these are just what we have

16

received for review and possible prosecution by

17

our Felony Screening Division from the Maui

18

Police Department.

19

cases that the Maui Police Department makes, and

20

I

21

on that.

22

So this is not the only

think Chief Phillips will probably have more

But not everything that they make lS

23

ready to be sent up to us or is -- can be put

24

together to be sent to us because they have to

25

have a suspect.

That suspect, there has to be
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1

sufficient evidence to arrest that person, and

2

so forth.

3

fact,

4

can send to us.

5

So they may have more cases.

In

I do know they have more cases than they

But Prosecutor Tengan just asked me, she

6

said, "Well, give me an idea what happened last

7

year and what's happening this year."

8
9

So as of last year, from the Maui Police
Department, we received, for felony screening

10

review, 4,293 offenses.

11

separate persons, you know, because one person

12

could commit several different offenses at any

13

one time.

14

assault and so forth, whatever.

15

event, we -- we received, in the annual year of

16

2002, 4,293 offenses to review, of which 1,205

17

were drug counts.

18

NOw, this is not

A bank robbery could also involve a
But in any

And this year, for the first half of

19

this year, January through July, thus far from

20

the Maui Police Department, we have received for

21

review, for felony, all felony types of

22

incidents, 2,696 different charges, of which 505

23

were for felony drug -matters.

24
25

It's interesting because last year, for
the entire year, that would have been about
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1

35 percent of the cases alone.

2

charges for which people were arrested, about

3

35 percent were drug charges.

4

thus far, we have had a little over 20 percent.

5

Of course, I don't know why it is not the same

6

or what is different or what is not different.

7

But it's only a half year, too.

8

Of the counts or

And this year,

However, we would -- we would bring this

9

to your attention.

I discussed this with

10

Prosecutor Tengan.

I have also discussed this

11

with other members of our Felony Screening Unit,

12

and that is that when you take a look at the

13

number of cases that we have, of all the cases

14

that come in, you know, Joe Smith, you know,

15

Jane Doe, every possible name that you have

16

which has a charge or charges, if you look at

17

the whole range of persons that were arrested

18

and then referred to us for prosecution,

19

somewhere between 75 to 80 percent involved

20

drugs in one way or another.

21

not the initial reason for the arrest, there was

22

an associated drug charge.

If the drug was

23

So the person could have been arrested

24

for burglary in the first degree, burglarizing

25

someone's home.

The person could have been
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1

arrested for breaking into somebody's car, or

2

stealing someone's car, or assaulting somebody.

3

But in the course of the case, the officers and

4

the investigators were also able to -- well,

5

what happened was they found drugs.
So just to let you know, even though we

6
7

have these percentages of 35 percent of our

8

cases are themselves drug cases, the fact of the

9

matter is the persons who are sent to our

10

office, about 75 to 80 percent, on a rough

11

estimation, have drugs involved.

12

MS. TENGAN:

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

And that would conclude our comments.
Thank you.

Chief Phillips.

15

MR. PHILLIPS:

16

Members.

17

Thank you.

Good afternoon, Chair and Committee

I guess, well, the first thing you can

18

see lS there's not an easy solution to this

19

issue of drug abuse and alcohol abuse, because

20

we deal, like Davelyn mentioned, more than just

21

with ice.

22

right now, but we deal with all of them, and the

23

results of all of them.

24
25

Ice lS probably the drug of choice

And for the Police Department, we have a
strategy that involves strict enforcement.
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1

want to catch the people involved with the drugs

2

and separate them from the community.

3

have a very active prevention program and

4

education program, and then we also try and

5

support the treatment.

6

combined are working.

7

And we

All of these things

The problem is I think with the media

8

attention and the recent involvement of a

9

political nature around Hawaii is everybody is

10

looking for that fast solution.

11

problem by tomorrow, or by next year, or five

12

years from now, or by the time we are reelected,

13

or whatever the lssue lS.

14

lS that we cannot.

15

Can we end this

The answer probably

I think the successes are generally,

16

generally -- we look at over time, over decades,

17

and over generations, and I think that's what we

18

have to get in our minds, that this is -- it is

19

a long-term solution, and there's not one

20

solution.

21

there's enforcement, certainly, and there's

22

prevention, and we have to be active in all of

23

them.

24
25

There's a treatment angle, and

Can we do more?
absolutely more.

Absolutely.

We can do

And depending on resources as
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1

well.

2

And then the -- maybe we cut time off of those

3

generations that we can stop this problem.

4

people believe cannot be stopped, we cannot beat

5

this abuse,

6

And some of us believe can, but it's going to

7

take time.

just because that's our culture.

We have to have patience.

and some of the other programs we do and say

10

they are not working because there's still

11

drugs,

12

completely disagree.

13

combined are working, but there's not one

14

solution.

15

lS

16

Some

A lot of people look at their program

8

9

If we have more resources, we do more.

--

kids still do drugs, and I would
All of these things
one

Again, all added up over time, it

they are effective.
We, believe it or not, have less drug

17

users now than we had in 1979, based on surveys,

18

current surveys, about half.

19

us, the thing that scares us right now is that

20

the recent surveys, and depending on which one

21

because there are a lot of different surveys,

22

but some of them show the drug use going up

23

again, and in particular with youth.

24

where we are worried, that drug use is going up,

25

you know.

The problem for

So that's

So we do want to make sure that we
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1

attack it in all of these areas and see if we

2

can reduce the problem.
I

3

have a lot of numbers, if you want

4

numbers, that we can talk about.

5

you, though, that each year our drug stats go up

6

as far as number of cases, number of arrests.

7

Should they go up?

8

increased our Narcotics Section probably for a

9

decade.

10

Probably not.

I

can tell

We haven't

But what we are asking is all of ihe

11

officers in our department to get more involved

12

In drug investigation.

13

at night while we are sleeping.

14

stopping ice dealers in the cars, calling out

15

our dogs, making warrants, arresting people.

16

Our officers in the smaller districts, we have

17

sent them to narcotic training, develop

18

informants, try and make search warrants, try

19

and identify dealers and make arrests.

20

So our patrolmen are out
They are

So it is more a department-wide effort

21

rather than just leaving it up to the people in

22

Narcotics, and I

23

numbers are going up, as far as number of

24

arrests, number of incidents.

25

I

think that's why each year our

wanted to address just briefly,
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1

because I -- you know,

2

and part of, you know, part of it was good, but

3

there was a lot of finger-pointing.

4

lot of, you are not doing what -- police aren't

5

doing their job, treatment's not doing its job,

6

and I think that part we have to get away from.

7

It shouldn't be competitive.

8

work together and, again, try and address this

9

problem on all these different levels, not just

10
11

I went to the Ice Summit,

There was a

We have to try and

enforcement, not just treatment.
There's probably a misperception that we

12

have a lot of drug offenders, that our prisons

13

are full of drug offenders, so a lot of the talk

14

at the conference was they should be in

15

treatment and not in prison.

16

disagree with there is our prisons are full of

17

violent offenders and repeat offenders and very

18

few people are actually locked up for drug use.

19

The drug offenders in prison, about 10 percent

20

of the offenders in prison are drug offenders

21

and are mostly drug dealers or people who were

22

in possession of dealer-quantity drugs.

23

And the part I

So you know, the statement -- we had the

24

ONDCP Director from Washington at this

25

conference, and he made a statement, "If you hit
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1

somebody in the head with a baseball bat,

2

whether you are on drugs or not, you need to go

3

to prlson.

4

to jail."

5

disagree with some of the treatment statements

6

that were made at the conference.

It is a crime.

Commit a crime, go

So that's kind of where we may

7

But generally, I think the conference

8

went along with the strategies that have been

9

working, and that's the three-prong approach

10

with treatment, enforcement, and

11

prevention/education.

12

There was a statement by the u.S.

13

Attorney at the conference that I really

14

support, and that is to develop a curriculum In

15

our schools from kindergarten all the way up to

16

address this as a health issue not so much -- we

17

are in the schools in third -- kindergarten,

18

third, fifth grade, eighth grade, with our

19

D.A.R.E. program, but it really should be a

20

curriculum in the schools to address as a health

21

lssue In each class that's geared toward each

22

level of education.

23

us big in trying to reduce this problem.

24
25

And I think that would help

And we are here for any questions you
might have.

I have Assistant Chief Yabuta, who

,
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1

lS In charge of our investigative serVlces,

2

which includes the Narcotics Section, and also

3

our Deputy Chief here, who -- do you have

4

anything to add?

5

a preacher.

6

questions for us.

7

not going go through them unless you need to

8

know what they are.

9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Might take us a while.

He is

But we are here if you have any
I do have numbers, but I am

Thank you, Chief.

Before we begin

10

the discussion period, I think we will take a

11

five-minute break to have some of our members

12

take care of business.

13

so we will be back, let's say, ten after 3:00.

14

(Gavel.)

15

RECESS:

16

RECONVENE:

17

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

So five minutes break,

3:03 p.m.
3:11 p.m.
This meeting will now come back

18

into order.

19

any questions for our testifiers, oh, discussion

20

panel here?

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

(Gavel.)

At this time, Members,

Member Johnson.
One of the things that I was

22

going to ask, and I think this would be of any

23

of the people that care to address it, but I

24

believe that the other night when the ice video

25

was shown on television, one of the people that
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1

I spoke to was critical of the fact that why are

2

you putting out information that actually shows

3

people how to do this kind of thing when we

4

should be keeping it in the closet?
So I think Christina had mentioned that,

5
6

well, that there is logic and reason in sharing

7

this information because it's, you know -- and I

8

am going to let her address that issue because I

9

really would like to know myself.

Sometimes you

10

kind of say, well, this is like a how-to

11

instruction book.

12

MS. TENGAN:

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

14
15

Right.
And you don't want to do that

in the public.
MS. TENGAN:

First of all, you are the only persons I

16

am giving it to, so if anything happens, it is

17

on you.

18

so I would not give it to any --"something like

19

that to any other members of the public.

You are the only people that have it,

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

21

MS. TENGAN:

No.

But I think as legislators, I thought it

22

was important, and I didn't know if you had this

23

information or didn't in terms of being fully

24

informed about the drug.

25

is not a matter of common knowledge.

But that's not -- it
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So what we have done, we know that and

2

the same as the Police Department knows this,

3

that for years the recipe for crystal meth has

4

been on the website, different websites over

5

time.

6

and all of that, so that document is available

7

In many areas.
But how we are now using this

8

9

And so the ingredients are not a secret

information when we go out in the community and

10

do trainings,

11

Summit.

12

did -- I had been trained through the Police

13

Department, and I had all these color photos,

14

but I didn't take those.

15

I just went to the Hana Ice

They had a youth summit, and what I

What I did was I took poster board, and

16

then in all the bright felt pen colors, I took

17

the ingredients of crystal meth like, you know,

18

the

19

and camping fuel and acetone, and I had the

20

childr!en come up, and they each held up a

21

poster, and we just went through it like that

22

and talked about

23

aspects and what would happen.

24

the symptoms, what it does to the inside, the

25

body organs, and how it comes out, you know.

d~ain

cleaners and lye and red phosphorus

we talked about the health
We talked about
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1

They get acne and all that.

And then just uSlng

2

those little pictorials for them to illustrate,

3

you know.

4

to play with poisons, et cetera, et cetera.

5

we translated all that in a way that they can

6

understand it.

We are taught when we are little not
So

A lot of these children actually are

7

8

around the drug, the children who were there.

9

And you know, depending on what location in our

10

community, there are the little drug labs and

11

the

12

--

you know, the mobile ones and all that.
So we felt that it would be important.

13

And we talked to them about healthy choices, how

14

to, you know, if this -- how to report and all

15

that, but we really wanted them to get the

16

picture of, you know, the scary ingredients.

17

And with that grade level -- it was the

18

12-year-olds, I think.

19

So we felt it was effective.

20

It was middle school.

So I think you can use this information

21

at different levels.

22

information, but if you bring it down to the

23

elementary age and all that, we felt that it was

24

important that they knew what was In it, but we

25

didn't tell them what else was in it and how to

We can handle this kind of
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1

mix it and where to buy the stuff or anything

2

like that.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And Mr. Chair, I think that

4

for me,

I just -- I didn't know what went in the

5

stuff, but when you read the ingredients, I just

6

think that every single thing that's stored

7

under

8

cabinets or if it's stored out In your garage,

9

these things just individually by themselves,

whether it's the counter, counter

10

they are poisons.

11

is one of the strongest things about sharing the

12

information.

13

drink toluene or naphtha or any of these other

14

things?

15

So I mean,

I think that to me

Would you drink this?

Would you

Because that to me lS very frightening.
So -- but also, I think one of the

16

things, too, that Christina was mentioning, it

17

is good because if you see people buying

18

quantities of these things, also, maybe even In

19

our -- like wherever these products would be

20

sold, whether it is in Longs, whether it is in

21

Ace Hardware, maybe people should be alerted

22

that if people are coming in and they are

23

checking out of the Wal-Mart with whole shop

24

full -- or a shopping cart full of these

25

ingredients, maybe somebody should actually
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1

alert someone else and say, "Look, I had these

2

three or four ingredients combined in a sale

3

today," and that might be one way to combat it.
But I really thank you for doing what

4

5

you can and educating the public and certainly

6

educating us because I had no idea that this

7

stuff was so toxic.

8

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

9
10

Thank you.

Thank you, Member Johnson.

Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Chief, we saw today on the PowerPoint

12

presentation, there really is a lot of

13

organizations that deal with the problem after

14

the fact.

15

prevention?

16

MR. PHILLIPS:

Are we spending enough for

I don't believe so.

I think, agaln,

17

my recommendation would be to try and develop a

18

curriculum in the schools, from kindergarten

19

right up, and treat it as a health issue and

20

teach them, develop that curriculum that at each

21

level they can understand it and move all the

22

way up.

23

We spend a lot of money on prevention

24

and education in the Department.

25

officers in the schools, and our Vice Division

W~

have
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1

does presentations.

2

whoever wants it.

I do presentations with

3

So are we spending enough?

4

probably not spending enough on enforcement

5

either, or treatment, for that matter.

6
7

8
9
10
11

So it's

We are

it is, you know, in each

area, I am sure we can do more.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

And maybe for

Director Lee, what is the County's -- what are
our programs to address these problems?
MS. LEE:

About 90 percent of what you saw In the

12

presentation we fund or support or participate

13

In some way with all of those programs.

14

we -- one of our initiatives that I was

15

proposlng was to develop an age-appropriate

16

program starting with preschoolers and --

17

because you know, as the Chief says, what -- we

18

have D.A.R.E. in the third grade,

19

fifth grade and the eighth grade now, but we

20

also, even though we agree that it will take a

21

combination of solutions to really effectively

22

address this problem, right now we believe that

23

a concept called health realization is something

24

that we need to seriously pursue, and I am

25

committed to it.

But

I think the
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Health realization embraces the idea

1

2

that we need to -- to implant a very positive

3

message in our youngsters, and that they realize

4

not only to stay away from drugs, you know, is

5

what they need to do.

6

in life is that they have a healthy state of

7

mind and body, you know, a positive message.
And just recently, last week, I attended

8

9

What is really important

two workshops on health realization because I

10

have -- what I want to do is that -- to use this

11

philosophy in my department.

12

concept is used in substance abuse treatment, I

13

believe it has many universal applications and

14

that we are going to start developing an

15

age-appropriate curriculum for very young

16

children.

17

Although this

Because one of the reasons why I am

18

uSlng this in my department is because we have

19

gone through numerous trainings on team

20

building, Dn customer service, on better

21

communication, dealing with people in conflict

22

situations, conflict resolutions.

23

Well, to me, these workshops, although

24

traditional, haven't really been effective over

25

time.

And one of the reasons why is because
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1

people need -- you know, In the county system,

2

we cannot reward our employees in the civil

3

service system.

4

who earn a decent salary, I

5

are self-motivated.

6

something else.

7

employees go beyond the call of duty,

8

give them a bonus.

9

really.

10

We can't.

And for those of us
think a lot of us

But most people need

You know, we can't -- when my

I

I

can't

can't give them anything,

So instead of asking them to do a better

11

job or to do the best job they can for the

12

benefit of the whole, I now want to ask them to

13

do a better job for the benefit of themselves

14

and to celebrate the successes of the individual

15

rather than the team and to focus on how can we

16

make the individual better, because they will

17

derive rewards just from that kind of behavior.

18

And it's a very simple concept, asking a

19

person how do you want your state of mind to be?

20

Happy, content, satisfied?

21

below the line?

22

depressed, and all the negative feelings that

23

come with an unhealthy state of mind?

24
25

So I

Or you want it to be

Full of anxiety, irritable,

strongly feel that if my employees

would adopt this philosophy, they themselves
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1

would have a better and more fulfilling life at

2

home and at work.

3

adults, that's got to be true for children.

4

That's got to be true.

5

happy.

6

wants to be sad or down all the time.

And if that's true for

Children want to be

Everyone wants to be happy.

Nobody

7

But the good part of this philosophy lS

8

that if you are able to achieve, to achieve the

9

higher level, being in a higher state of mind,

10

then you will feel happy and you will see and

11

feel rewards immediately, and it's -- it's not

12

gOlng to be to please the boss.

It's not going

13

to be to be a part of the team.

It is not going

14

to be to please somebody else.

15

be the individual who will recelve this award.

16

And when the individual is in that state of

17

mind, it is going to spillover at work.

18

it will.

19

It is going to

I know

So it's that type of thing that's

20

different from the norm that we want to -- well,

21

we are actually in the process of developing for

22

preschoolers and this philosophy right now is

23

used on Oahu for -- especially in regards to

24

those who have anger management problems.

25

And for those who think that it's not
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1

effective, the most serious domestic violence --

2

domestic violence people are in these classes.

3

And this, the consultants that we just brought

4

over so far have had a success rate of

5

99 percent.

6

guys, the macho guys that are mandated into

7

these programs and come out very, very different

8

people.

9

And this is the rough-and-tumble

So I am -- I have a lot of hope for this

10

particular program, and this lS one of the new

11

and exciting things that our department is

12

doing, in addition to all the other things that

13

were mentioned in the presentation.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So, Ms. Lee, how do you apply

15

that concept to an island community with

16

double-digit unemployment, to a community that

17

has almost no drug services in our community?

18

How do you apply that to an island that is

19

welfare based?

20

island that has almost -- limited accessibility

21

to and from the island because of inability to

22

pay airline access?

23

I

How do you apply that to an

mean, I

don't know how to apply that

24

kind of feel-good policies to address

25

hard-hitting problems of small rural
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2
3

4

communities.
MS. FISHER:

7
8

9

Alice, can I address this as well?

What's interesting
MS. LEE:

After me, please.
As the Chief mentioned, these are not

5
6

84

overnight solutions
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

We understand that.

We

understand that.
MS. LEE:

-- that we are talking about.

And in

10

particular, what I was just mentioning had to do

11

with a prevention model that we are working on.

12

It's not going to happen overnight.

13

model, if it's successful in the schools that we

14

choose, will be then used across the board,

15

according -- well, depending on which preschools

16

accept the model and the program, and eventually

17

which schools in the DOE system accept.

18

But this

You know, we are not dealing with our

19

just us, by ourselves, you know.

20

work on getting cooperation from the Department

21

of Education, and a whole slew of other

22

agencies, and that's the difficulty.

23

all that easy getting everybody's cooperation or

24

participation because everybody's busy and

25

everybody is overloaded with work and not

We have to

It's not
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1

there aren't a whole lot of people that want to

2

try something new.
So we have our challenges within the

3

4

system.

Even something with -- what one might

5

consider a no-brainer, we have our own

6

difficulties trying to create a Juvenile Drug

7

Court, as an example, because of the bureaucracy

8

that exists within the judicial system, and all

9

the procedures and all the processes that need

10

to be gone through in order to get to the point

11

of having a Family/Juvenile Drug Court.
So the road is long.

12
13
14

But this is to me

a good starting place.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So we have reached that

15

crossroads where the Department, the

16

Prosecutor's Office, the Police Department, and

17

other aspects like, you know, nonprofit

18

organizations -- it seems like, you know, we

19

want to address the problem.

20

to address the problems, but what is the

21

strategic plan?

22

common that we can move forward to more than

23

admitting that we have a drug problem in our

24

county?

25

different fronts and all different approaches.

We all are trying

What is it that we all have in

It seems like it is coming from all
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1

So do we have a specific plan that we are

2

pursulng on or embarking on?

3

MS. LEE:

We do have a comprehensive strategy, but

4

you have to realize that external forces and

5

influences such as federal funding also can

6

change the course of a comprehensive program.

7

And -- I just lost my train of thought.
But anyway, the idea is the Department

8
9

of Housing and Human Concerns does not -- nor do

10

we want control over every single nonprofit

11

agency.

12

whatever they wish to do in terms of what's best

13

for their agency.

14

really limited, and we appreciate that

15

nonprofits can go into areas that we can't.

16

Nonprofit agencles are free to do

And we -- our resources are

For instance, the adult Drug Court that

17

we have is primarily for nonviolent offenders.

18

But luckily, we have the program which is

19

administered by MEO which helps violent

20

offenders.

21

people trying to work on the same problem.

22

So that's good, you know, the more

And this problem lS so widespread, it's

23

incredible.

24

probably still cannot solve the problem.

25

going to take a long time with people working

We could have 100 more agencies, we
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1

together before we can, you know, make a huge

2

impact on the problem of ice.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

I agree.

Chief, Homeland Security moneys,

4

5

could

6

on drugs coming into our islands?

7

MR. PHILLIPS:

is that available to address the fight

Not so much the fight on drugs --

8

there is moneys available and we are trying to

9

tap those moneys for equipment and training and

10

other needs that will obviously benefit our

11

enforcement efforts in the drug area because

12

almost everything is related.

13

You know, a comment, too, on your

14

question about Molokai is it takes, obviously,

15

more than just county agencies, but sometimes it

16

just

17

someone to go to those communities.

18

communities on Maui that the families live in

19

despair, and the kids grow up in despair and

20

poverty.

21

stuff.

22

that's willing to go in there and do things for

23

them and show them how they can get out of that.

24
25

it takes communities, and it takes
We have

They can't even afford gym shoes and
And sometimes it just takes someone

And our deputy is involved in a great
program in our -- in a couple of communities
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1

here, and it lS just coaching and weight

2

lifting, but showing kids some positive steps,

3

you know, in their lives that, you know, to

4

build character and build, you know, and give

5

them, you know, that hope that there is, you

6

know, something other than just living on

7

welfare.

8

what we can give here.

9

churches and individuals and everybody else to

10
11

And so sometimes it's more than just
It takes communities and

try and do that.
We will probably always have the

12

substance abuse issues unless we change

13

dramatically how we live, all of us.

14

social issue, a community lssue, not just

15

enforcement, not just treatment, not just

16

prevention.

17

people can't go to a Little League game without

18

drinking and getting drunk and yelling at the

19

officials.

20

that's how they grow up, learning that.

21

all of us have to change a little.

22

It lS a

And the way we live, I mean, some

It's a bad example for our kids, but
And so

By far the most effective way of

23

combatting drug abuse is parenting.

But we have

24

so many parents involved In drinking and drugs

25

and other things, that it's generational.
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1

are growing up ln it.

Again, the good thing is

2

that it's getting the media attention that we

3

were all clamoring for 10, 12 years ago ln

4

enforcement and talking about ice and the

5

different drugs that are here.
And I don't always want to single out

6

7

lce.

8

years ago, it was heroin here.

9

that in the Mainland, PCP is making a comeback.

It is the drug of choice now, but three
And I understand

10

So we don't want these other drugs to come here.

11

If it's not lce, it might be something else, so

12

we have to stay on top of all of it.

13
14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

Chairman, if I may,

just one more question.

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

Go ahead, Member Mateo.
Thank you.

Chief, since we are on Molokai, can you

18

share your thoughts on addressing our open

19

ports?

20

Kaunakakai Harbor, and there is virtually no

21

security whatsoever.

22

ferry.

23

back and forth as well.

24

address the open ports with drugs coming in in

25

that regard?

We do have traffic coming in and out of

And it's not only like the

We have a lot of fishing people who come
So you know, how do we
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MR. PHILLIPS:

Well, the open port is not just
It's Honolulu.

2

Molokai, it's all our islands.

3

It's Maui.

4

enforcement, state law enforcement, local law

5

enforcement, cannot work at our ports.

6

restricted by Supreme Court decisions in Hawaii

7

that restrict us, what we can do at our ports.

Because law

We are

We can work there with federal authority

8
9

It's everywhere.

and we work in task forces.

So we have had a

10

lot of cases on Molokai where we have

11

information about somebody bringing in drugs,

12

and we will fly federal people or our federally

13

deputized officer to Molokai, and we have made a

14

lot of cases that way.

15

But we don't have -- we don't have a

16

consistent presence at any of our ports, and

17

that's just the way Hawaii law -- there are

18

certain changes we would like to see in Hawaii

19

law that would benefit us in our enforcement

20

areas.

21

they get afraid because they think it's going --

22

we are going to have Nazi rule and everything,

23

you know.

24
25

A lot of people are -- they hear that,

That's not what we are asking.

We are asking, you know, a reasonable,
you know,

some changes to go in line with maybe
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1

some of the federal search and selzure lssues so

2

that we can be more effective in that area.

3

there's some legislative issues.

So

We have far too many convicted felons

4

5

runnlng around Maui, and it's simply because we

6

don't have -- we don't have a repeat offender

7

law here.

8

comment about the guy with the bat commented at

9

the conference also that most states have a

And the same guy I

told you made the

10

"Three strikes, you are out" law.

Hawaii seems

11

to have a "70 strikes and you are out" law.

12

And every night, my officers are running

13

into people that are convicted felons and should

14

be in jail.

15

that could have resulted In the death of one of

16

my officers and somebody in the community.

17

were very lucky.

18

that he didn't get shot because he very well

19

could have been shot last night.

20

guy that's just recently had three arrests for

21

the same type of incident, violent incident.

22

I

23

legislatively we need to change.

24

need to be in prlson.

25

We had an incident just last night

They

And the suspect is very lucky

And this lS a

think some of those are the things
Some people

There's no secret why crlme dropped in
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1

the 1990s.

2

that's because law enforcement nationally

3

decided that they couldn't do it themselves.

4

They started working community policing, and the

5

other thing is the public got fed up with so

6

many felons runnlng around, and so the

7

legislators started passlng laws to lock people

8

up.

9

were held longer, so crime started dropping.

10

Every year, crime dropped, and

So our criminals were locked up, and they

It's effective.
The problem is you have got to lock more

11

12

people up, and that's what we hesitate to do

13

here in Hawaii.

14

before.

15

We had a repeat offender law

They dropped it.
And I also don't -- you know, there's a

16

population of people here that are addicts,

17

abusers, and they might not meet criminal

18

thresholds yet, but they also don't want

19

treatment.

20

comment, but I deal with a lot of them.

21

calls all the time, "My son, my daughter, my

22

nephew, my brother, my sister, they use drugs.

23

We have all these problems with them.

24

we going to do with them?"

25

And maybe the treatment people can
I get

What are

And we can't go arrest them, but yet, if
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

HHS 9/29/03

93

1

you talk to them, sit down and talk to them,

2

they deny they are addicted.

3

problem.

4

they are still creating a lot of problems in our

5

community.

6

trying to learn how to deal with.

7

They don't have a

So they are not seeking treatment, but

So that's another big issue we are

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Chief.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
9

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Member Molina.

10
11

Thank you, Mr. Mateo.

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

12

First -- I have several questions, Mr. Chairman.

13

I would like to first start off with Prosecutor

14

Tengan.

15

to profile drug users, you know, rich, poor,

16

male, female.

17

You mentioned, I guess, it's difficult

Can you give us a general profile of

18

those who create the drugs?

19

media, we have been hearing about drug labs

20

here, more so on Oahu, getting infiltrated by

21

the police.

22

the crystal meth, is there a general profile, or

23

is that also difficult to categorize?

24

25

MS. TENGAN:

You know, In the

The people who create these drugs,

I can't really answer that question

because all I know is what I have been trained.
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

HHS 9/29/03

94

1

I think the Chief, actually, lS more familiar

2

with that, if I could defer that to him.

3

MR. PHILLIPS:

I don't know if there would be a

4

profile.

5

coming from the West Coast.

6

labs here, smaller labs, conversion labs.

7

far back as 1987, we investigated meth labs here

8

on Maui.

9

few years here.

I can tell you most of the drugs are
We have had several
As

And we have had a couple in the last
But the great majority of the

10

meth is coming in, from my understanding,

11

through Mexico.
And if you look at the drug trade over

12
13

the years, cocaine used to come up through

14

Mexico and into the United States, and still

15

does, but that was kind of the main drug.

16

think a lot of the Mexican drug cartels figured

17

out that they don't need the cocaine from South

18

America.

19

In Mexico, because they don't have the controls

20

on the precursor chemicals that we have here in

21

the U.S.

22

They can make meth.

And I

They can make it

So I believe that most of it is being

23

made in Mexico and then shipped through into

24

the -- into the U.S. from there.

25

it -- most of what we see here comes from the

And most of
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West Coast.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

Thank you.

A question for Director Lee.

3

Your

4

program, the health realization, is an

5

interesting concept, and it emphasizes positive

6

messages.

7

is there a carryover from the D.A.R.E. Program

8

that's also, I guess, incorporated into this

9

program that you are looking at?

From the police's D.A.R.E. Program,

Having been a teacher in the classroom,

10
11

I remember I had a D.A.R.E. officer, and the

12

officer talked about also positive, you know,

13

positive self-esteem for the kids.

14

some similarities to the D.A.R.E. Program that

15

you see with the program that you have or you

16

are proposing?

17

MS. LEE:

No, because our message

lS

Is there

much broader.

18

It is really not focused on drugs or bad

19

behavior.

20

what you can get from good behavior.

21

thinking is once people -- children embrace this

22

and embed it in their behavior in life, it will

23

influence their choices to be good choices, no

24

matter what it is.

25

you know.

It is the focus on good behavior and
And our

I mean, not too much candy,

It doesn't have to be drugs, could be
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anything.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

Okay.

And my next question, the

3

subject of money.

I know you mentioned $400,000

4

at this point realistically is not enough.

5

know, being a former council member yourself,

6

you know our resources here are very limited,

7

how much we can give out or should give out, and

8

we have to base it on community priority.

You

Realistically, how much more money would

9

10

you think you would need to at least make some

11

type of dent in our drug problems In the

12

community?

13

head, in addition to the 400,000 that you

14

already have.

15

MS. LEE:

Just a number off the top of your

Well, it's more than 400,000.

The 400,000

16

was what I consider old money that was there

17

carried over a couple of years.

18

approved another 400,DOO.

19

150 was earmarked; in other words, a line item.

20

So you approved an additional 250.

21

for 650.

22

need at least another 400,000.

23

You -- you

But of that 400,000,

I had asked

So if you look at it that way, then we

Because, don't forget, one of our major,

24

major initiatives is to create -- and we are

25

already working on it, we are already doing
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1

it -- the Juvenile/Family Drug Court.

And we

2

are also supporting MCCC with the creation of an

3

in-custody program for women, and that's another

4

$100,000.

5

take money.

So all of these different initiatives

And I know that -- I know you have many,

6
7

many expenses to look at and other programs to

8

look at and other priorities.

9

sure you are going to have more tax revenues

10

But I am pretty

than you expected.

11

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

12

crossed.

Okay.

I am keeping my fingers

Thank you.

13

And a question for the Chief.

14

Using the, I guess, more -- establishing

15

a curriculum, if you will, for the drug problem,

16

has the police, statewide, approached the State

17

Board of Education about this proposal, and if

18

you care to comment if there's been any response

19

with the Board of Education?

20

MR. PHILLIPS:

We haven't -- I don't really see it as

21

a law enforcement issue.

22

curriculum.

23

was -- somebody talked about this at the Ice

24

Summit, and I -- I agree with them because I

25

think the -- it can be developed.

It should be

That's what I believe.

And this

I don't think
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1

it should be us, really, to develop it.

2

look at it more on a health level and get some

3

experts who can develop a curriculum for each

4

grade level, and I think that would help

5

tremendously.

6

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

7

MR. PHILLIPS:

I just agreed with the idea.
I see.

But we haven't approached anybody
Typically, we have

8

about it, DOE or anybody.

9

not had much success with that type of --

10

I would

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

Times have sure changed.

When I

11

was in health class, many years ago, I think we

12

maybe spent one or two lessons on drugs and that

13

was it, and the talk of going down to preschool

14

wasn't even considered at the time, but times

15

have obviously changed.

16

And one more question.

The state of our

17

drug problem in our county, where is it at?

18

we at a crisis right now?

19

that stage?

20

MR. PHILLIPS:

Are

Would you put it at

Or are we nearing that?

Well, you know, again, what I have

21

told most people that have talked to me about

22

this, it's not a problem that all of a sudden

23

hit us.

24

have been in the Police Department, drugs has

25

been our number one crime problem.

We have had this problem

since I

That's back
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1

In the 1970s.

2

over the years, and certainly right now ice,

3

because of the nature of the drug, seems like a

4

crisis because it is such a terrible drug.

5

me, they are all terrible.

6

if it is abused.

7

alcohol-related crimes.

To

Alcohol is terrible

We have just as many

So you know, whether it's any worse now

8
9

The drugs have'been different

than 10, 15 years ago, I don't

th~nk

so.

We

10

make more cases now, certainly.

11

that's just because we have more numbers.

12

it's -- I would still say it's our number one

13

crime problem, even though statistically it is

14

not; property crimes is.

15

that the drug, whichever one it is, drugs and

16

alcohol are behind or at the root of most of our

17

crlme.

18

one crime concern.

19

And maybe
But

But I still believe

So I would say it's probably our number

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you, Chief.

And I

20

want to thank you for the comment you made

21

regarding the media.

22

the media, are you talking like the Hollywood

23

and the music industry, which sort of glamorizes

24

drugs and maybe has some .type of undue influence

25

on our youth using drugs?

I am guesslng when you say
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MR. PHILLIPS:

Well, it's all media.

And I think,

2

you know, even our print media and our news and

3

everything, there's more about the drug issues

4

in the media recently.
And I am not complaining about it.

5

I

6

think it's good that the news are putting this

7

stuff out because it's bringing attention to

8

this problem.

9

saying, though, for a decade about this drug,

It's the things that we have been

10

how terrible it is, and those things are being

11

said now by our media and by our politicians, so

12

maybe that will help us to get more answers to

13

it.

14

And yeah, I think that's true, too, with

15

print -- I mean, with the entertainment media as

16

well.

17

about media attention to the drug because we

18

don't want to glamorize it, and we want the

19

right message out there that it

20

You know, sometimes we are concerned

lS

terrible.

You can talk to any addict, I don't

21

think they -- I don't think it is an enjoyable

22

life.

23

that, you know, I am sure if they could go back,

24

they would do things different.

25

We have talked to many over my career

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

Thank you.
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This

lS for the Chief.
I know at one time, growlng up, years

4
5

ago, you had this Camp Maluhia Builders, and we

6

had -- the Police Department would take the kids

7

up to Camp Maluhia for about a week and, you

8

know, teach the kids in regards to team

9

building, positive thinking, the whole nine

10

yards.

11

the summer?

12

MR. PHILLIPS:

Do you have a program like that during

We do several.

We don't do Boy

13

Builders anymore, the camp.

14

several -- several youth events that we do

15

during the summer.

16

and GREAT does a summer program, and on Molokai,

17

we do a youth camp for seventh graders that's

18

been very effective the last three years,

19

believe.

20

although we kind of haven't done the Boy

21

Builders camp.

22

But there are

We have a youth leadership,

I

And so we have continued to do those,

Boy Builders lS still an organization,

23

active organization, but we haven't done that

24

camp, and basically it was a resource.

25

length of the camp, the number of resources we
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1

had to put out wasn't effective.

2

we can do these other programs with less

3

resources that we believe are just as effective.

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

We found out

You mentioned also,

5

and this goes for Alice also, regarding

6

curriculum In the schools.

7

of you are talking about the same thing, health

8

issues, yeah, state of mind and body.

9

ever worked with some non -- community

And basically both

Have we

10

organizations out there that does have some of

11

these so-called programs that they spearhead?

12

For instance, I belong to the Lions Club here on

13

Maui, and we do have a Quest program that

14

involves the Department of Education, and it's

15

being taught at all -- not all of the elementary

16

schools, but the majority of them.

17

And basically, what they teach the kids

18

are basically, you know, positive state of mind

19

as well as body.

20

talk about drugs, drug abuses, things like that.

21

In that curriculum, they also

Years ago, the Maui County Council

22

approved some moneys to the Lions' program,

23

Lions' Quest program, to continue that program

24

in the elementary schools here on Maui.

25

know, that's an organization that you probably
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1

can look to for some support in regards to some

2

of the curriculums that are done in our public

3

education system.
You know, we have been talking about

4
5

Maui and Molokai.

6

regards to substance abuse or treatment on the

7

island of Lanai, Alice?

8
9

MS. LEE:

Do we have any plans In

Well, we already fund Kumpang Lanai, and

they are doing a great job in the schools,

10

especially with regard to prevention.

11

no real treatment program there either.

12

we could have all the services on Maui available

13

to both Lanai and Molokai, but that really lS up

14

to the nonprofit agencies to do that.

15

There's
I wish

But I did want to mention a couple of

16

things.

17

program that they have, we are having a

18

follow-up meeting on the summit, and that's

19

going to be taking place on October 9th, and of

20

course it's open to everyone.

21

see how we can -- we are hoping to get the

22

recommendations, the final recommendations to

23

us, and then we can talk about that and see, you

24

know, how we can sort of divide up what should

25

be done.

In your comment on the Lions Club and a

We are going to
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I think as the Chief mentioned, you

1

2

know, this drug problem is everybody's problem,

3

and communities, individuals, communities,

4

really have to take responsibility on what

5

other words ask, "What can I do?"

In

You know.

And the other day, last Thursday, when

6
7

we had the sign-waving effort on Kaahumanu

8

Avenue, I think that was one way somebody could

9

have come out and supported this anti-drug

10

effort.

And people who want to rid their

11

neighborhoods of drugs and drug activity should

12

also feel free to join us in this meeting and

13

all meetings, whether it's with churches or

14

nonprofits or other community organizations.

15

Everybody should be getting involved at one --

16

on one level or another.

17

I think most people are sort of

18

rethinking -- at least we are -- rethinking how

19

we have handled these social problems in the

20

past.

21

Lillian Koller, who is the new director of Human

22

Services on Oahu, I totally agree with her.

23

know, it's quite possible that if we took our

24

MCCC facility here and we -- instead of putting

25

23 people in a substance abuse program and

And our thinking is, and speaking with
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1

squeeze them into that one dorm that we are

2

funding, we could put probably all the hardened

3

criminals in MCCC in that one dorm, and use the

4

rest of the facility for substance abuse

5

treatment.

6

everybody in there is affected one way or

7

another with substance abuse.

8
9

You know, because -- because almost

So it's -- it's a shift in thinking.
You know, do we continue to look at this problem

10

in the same old way and have the same old

11

results, or do we ask ourselves has the system

12

failed in some way?

13

good,(but I am saying has the system failed in

14

some way?

15

differently so that we can have better results

16

for the long term?

17

Not that the people are

Can we look at this a little

And that's how we are hoping the Council

18

will look at this too, because so far we have

19

been partners in this whole effort, Slnce the

20

mid '90s, when the Ice Breakers was first

21

started and first funded.

22

the game all the way through.

23

you to stop now, you know.

24

thinking.

25

We have been ahead of
And we don't want

We have to shift our

We have to change our thinking.

It's not to say that criminals shouldn't
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1

be or even substance abuses -- abusers shouldn't

2

be incarcerated.

3

crlme, yeah, they should be incarcerated.

4

should they be deprived of substance abuse

5

treatment?

6

the only way you can rehabilitate a person.

7

Because if you think that you are going to just

8

throw some more people in jail and they are

9

supposed to learn from that

Sure, if they committed a

I don't think so.

But

Because that's

lesson~

that's a big

10

mistake.

11

and disorder.

12

need to recognize that, and we need to corne to

13

terms with that.

14

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

15
16
17

Substance abuse is a chronic illness
It has to be treated.

And we

Thank you.

Thank you, Alice.

Members, any more questions?

Member

Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

One of the things, I think,

18

that I saw in the presentation is the treatment

19

aspects and the -- how we are dealing with the

20

problem, which is kind of like once the problem

21

has occurred, sometimes we focus on it after the

22

fact.

23

prevention and trying to keep the drugs out, I

24

think, from Molokai, and actually every port

25

here, including our airports.

But I know that you spoke about
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One of the things that I always question

2

lS what is happening to the people that are

3

dealing drugs?

4

other people, they are victims, because they are

5

the ones that are taking the drugs and it's

6

destroying their families, but somebody has got

7

to be bringing these drugs In.
And I

8
9

Because to me, most of these

know that I have read In the

papers that the big busts have gone on, and we

10

have done this, but what can we do as a

11

community and what can we help you with In doing

12

your job so that we really send a clear message

13

to the dealers that are pushing this on our

14

youngsters and on people in this ,community and

15

victimizing them?

16

17

MS. TENGAN:

What can we do?

Can I try that?
Well, the first thing that you can do as

18

individuals is support legislation which may be

19

up-comlng in the next couple of years designed

20

to assist law enforcement In their ability to

21

arrest and prosecute drug dealers, and that lS

22

revisions to the search and seizure laws

23

consistent with civil liberties as well as

24

modification of our present state wiretap law to

25

bring it more in line with the federal wiretap
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

HHS 9/29/03

1

108

law.

2

And we have provisions In our law, and

3

we are one of only two states in the entire 50

4

states that have

5

hearing and that lS that before we can get a

6

wiretap for drug dealers and people suspected of

7

doing the high level transactions, we have to go

8

have a hearing.

9

of in camera, supposed to be secret, but a

require an adversarial

Now, this hearing lS

lS sort

there's a court

10

hearing is nonetheless

11

reporter there and there's people that know, and

12

they know.

13

who else is gOlng to find out, and then when

14

other people find out, what kind of retaliation

15

or ramifications may occur.

16

problematic.

17

Then there are problems in terms of

So that's why it's

So as individuals, and I

am not sure as

18

to what extent as legislators, but certainly as

19

individuals, you would want to -- to do that,

20

support that kind of legislation and, as I

say,

21

support law enforcement in terms of the

the

22

budgetary requests that they may make.

23

Because actually, I

am very well aware

24

that the Maui Police Department does try and get

25

whatever funding it can from whatever other
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1

source it can before it, you know, before it

2

tries to get the County Council to provide funds

3

in certain areas.

4

that.

So I think y.ou can consider

Another thing that you want to think

5
6

about I think is very -- it may not be precisely

7

In response to your question, but it may be just

8

In -- in terms of your concern with what

9

specifically you can do as Council Members.

10

I know that you probably all are aware

11

of Act 161.

12

years ago and mandates that first-time drug

13

users, not dealers, be sentenced to probation

14

and be given the opportunity or be required to

15

go into some kind of treatment.

16

there's no -- that is not funded.

17

Act 161 was recently enacted a few

The problem is

So what we have, then, are people,

18

several persons who are being ordered on to

19

probation and told to get treatment and then

20

they cannot afford it, so they are wait-listed.

21

In the meantime -- so they are out in the

22

community.

23

being treated, and they are getting into more

24

trouble.

25

They are still uSlng.

They are not

And as I say, at some -- prosecutors, at
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1

some point, we have a dual purpose.

Yes, we

2

will look at treatment, but when you commit five

3

crimes, we can't turn our back.

4

yes, treat, treat, treat.

5

point, we become prosecutors.

We can't say,

I mean, at some

And so one of the things that you can do

6
7

to be very specific about what it is you can do

8

lS

9

the Probation Department, and find out from them

10

exactly how many persons have been ordered on to

11

probation who are wait-listed for whom there is

12

no treatment presently because they don't have

13

money.

14

figure that will give you an indication of

15

something that maybe you can do.

16

talk to the Probation Department, the head of

And that way you have a specific dollar

I am not saying it is your

17

responsibility or anybody's, but it's somebody's

18

responsibility because these people are on Maui.

19

And they are going to commit more crimes.

20

may be use crimes, it may be

21

other kinds of crimes.

22

found In the screening, In our screening

23

division in our cases, is that almost 85

24

80 percent of every theft, fraudulent use or

25

credit card or forgery case is somehow drug

It

and it may be

Because what we have
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related.

2

So if they don't have the drug, they are

3

gOlng to steal stuff to get the money to buy the

4

drug.

5

determine, you know, a very concrete way in --

6

maybe in which you can assist.

So that's a specific thing you can do to

And I suggest that because not long ago

7

8

the probation, Ernest Delima, the head of the

9

Probation Department, had a meeting with me and

10

somebody else, and they wanted to form this sort

11

of super probation task force to go out into the

12

communities and work with these -- specifically

13

with these persons who were not getting -- not

14

being funded but were sentenced to Act 161

15

because they were creating issues in the

16

community for just that reason, being out there

17

but not being treated because they were

18

unfunded.

19

can assist.

20

MR. PHILLIPS:

So that's a specific thing that maybe

I could add, too, on the wiretap, a

21

change in the wiretap law in the state won't

22

necessarily result in more wiretap

23

investigations.

24

a last resort, very resource-intensive

25

investigation, and we can't even afford to do

That investigation is actually
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1

very many of them.

So we generally always do

2

them in concert with a task force,

3

agency where we can get resources.

the federal

And the problem with the state law,

4

5

though, is if we do a federal wiretap, we may

6

we may identify 100 people, and if only 50 of

7

them meet the federal threshold for drug

8

offenses, they are prosecuted in federal court.

9

Now, that other 50 we are not going to

10

prosecute.

11

in our community that we won't prosecute because

12

the State can't accept the evidence from that

13

case.

14

that law.

15

So you have 50 drug dealers runnlng

So that's why we want to try and change

And we have had that example in the last

16

three major investigations that we have had on

17

Maui.

18

it's up to around 130 people in that four years

19

that we did three wiretap investigations.

20

just

21

all.

22

We probably didn't prosecute -- I think

And

the federal system couldn't take them

You asked what happens to drug dealers.

23

It really depends on what court you get them in.

24

If we convict someone in federal court and they

25

are sentenced under federal guidelines,
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1

generally, they are gone.

2

community for a good length of time.

They don't

3

have a parole In the federal system.

So if they

4

get sentenced to four years, they do four years,

5

minus I think it's one day a month good

6

behavior.

7

for ten years.

If they get ten years, they are gone

So in the state court, it's not quite

8

9

They are out of our

like that.

In the state -- I shouldn't say

10

court, but in the state correction system, they

11

get parole, and a drug offender or a drug dealer

12

can be paroled any time after six months.

13

may

14

jail and maybe do anywhere from six months to a

15

year, two years, three years.

16

see them back out.

17

So he

he might get sentenced to ten years and

But generally, we

And our guys are trying -- that's the

18

frustration for some of the officers is they see

19

them back out, and now we are dealing with them

20

again, trying to arrest them again.

21

know, we would like to see some changes in that

22

regard.

23

So you

If we all believe that drugs is our

24

number one crime problem, then treat the

25

offenders that are bringing it here and selling
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1

it with -- as they should, as the number one

2

criminals, and maybe keep them longer.

3

times they are let out because they generally

4

are nonviolent.

5

violent offenders in longer, and the people

6

paroled early seem to be the -- I am not talking

7

about the drug users, now.

8

the people who are selling it for profit or

9

bringing it here. ' That's some of the changes we

10
11

A lot of

So they are going to keep the

We are talking about

would like to see.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

How is the drug actually

12

or don't you know how most of the drugs are

13

being shipped in?

14

Is it through the cruise ships or what?

15

MR. PHILLIPS:

Is it through the airports?

We believe most of it comes through

16

the airport and through the parcel companies,

17

postal and Fed Ex and'all of these types, either

18

shipped or body carried, generally.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

20

MR. PHILLIPS:

Are you --

If I am a drug dealer In Los Angeles,

21

and I have ten kilos of ice to send to Maui, I

22

am probably going to hire ten people to courier

23

it over here.

24

lose a kilo, but the other nine more likely made

25

it.

And if one gets arrested, then I

So typically, that's -- it's coming through
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1

the airport or through the shipping, the

2

parcels.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Do we have more drug sniffing

4

dogs and, you know, other ways of detecting

5

what's coming in here?

6

MR. PHILLIPS:

No.

Again, you know, we have drug

7

dogs, but we cannot just go down to the airport

8

or even to the parcels an& run them on parcels

9

randomly under state law.

We have to have

10

suspicion.

We have to develop some kind of

11

reasonable suspicion to be able to bring the dog

12

in and run the dog on these parcels or -- we

13

don't run them on people, but generally on

14

luggage or parcels.

15

The dogs have been very effective.

16

officers have learned at night, on traffic

17

stops, what to look for,

18

suspicion about a vehicle or where they are at

19

or what they are doing, and they have brought in

20

the dogs.

21

Our

and they develop

We generally have it every week where,

22

the middle of the night, they call out a dog,

23

dog alerts on a car, and we will do a search

24

warrant on the car and find some amount of

25

drugs.

We are executing about 130 search
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1

warrants a year, so that's one every three days,

2

generally, in Maui County.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Mr. Chair, I think that

4

because we have also state legislation which we

5

are considering at HSAC, I think we might, as a

6

result of this information, try to find out what

7

laws we need to change.

8

not cost money to implement some of these laws.

9

But basically, if it's even allowing certain

It's

~-

it mayor may

10

procedures to take place that are obviously

11

hampering the ability of the federal and in some

12

cases the local police departments to actually

13

intercept the people that are doing or bringing

14

in drugs, or prevents them from being

15

prosecuted, or even going further with

16

investigations, I would really like to see what

17

laws we could at least consider and make

18

recommendations for this next legislative

19

session because it seems that that may be one of

20

the reasons why we are having such an lncrease

21

in the drug traffic here is that people know

22

that our laws are not strict enough, the

23

punishment is very light, and as a result, the

24

downside for them is very minimal.

25

taking advantage of it.

So they are

And I would like to
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1

find out if there are such procedures that could

2

be used or legislation that could be passed that

3

we could advocate for, Mr. Chair.

4

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Johnson.

To add more comments to what you just

5
6

stated, about two months ago, we had our State

7

Senators over here in these chambers, and one of

8

the things that was brought out was exactly what

9

Chief Phillips had given us just now.

And I

10

don't know if there's any legislation, formal

11

legislation in regards to trying to do exactly

12

what the Chief has mentioned.

13

any?

14

MR. PHILLIPS:

Do you know of

There will be submitted.

Each year we

15

submit a package for the Law Enforcement

16

Coalition, and I am sure some ·of those bills

17

will be up agaln this year, as they have been

18

the last several years, with the legislature.

19

think --

20

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

21

MR. PHILLIPS:

I think we are meeting -- when lS

I

22

our next meeting?

23

October, and I think at that point we will

24

probably finalize the package that the Law

25

Enforcement Coalition will be submitting, and we

We have a meeting early
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can certainly give you copies.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

And on our side, as

3

Member Johnson had stated, we can go through our

4

HSAC committee and support legislation in

5

regards to that.

6
7

Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, Mr. Chair.

One of the

8

things that may be helpful, because we are In

9

the process of also submitting some of the bills

10

for consideration through Hawaii State

11

Association of Counties, so something that would

12

be helpful for us is even bills or even measures

13

that you had advocated for last year that didn't

14

get passed, those would. be real important for us

15

to receive now so that we could at least target

16

those specific bills.

17

at least be put forward by our representatives

18

on that Council.

19
20

MR. PHILLIPS:

Then that way they could

Yeah, we can get that.
I want to mention real briefly on the

21

wiretap, I know that after the session you

22

mentioned with the legislators that came here

23

and we mentioned that, but I know it was

24

reported in the Maui News after that that the

25

law enforcement was asking to ease the wiretap
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1

law, and that's incorrect.

We are not asking to

2

ease it.

3

come In compliance with federal law.

We are asking to make it, you know,

And it's still not an easy thing to get.

4

5

It's not like on the mOVle where you call your

6

boss and say, "I need a Wlre on several phones."

7

It doesn't work that way.

8

difficult to get a wire, and even in the federal

9

system.

10

It's very, very

So we are just asking to take away that

11

adversarial hearing so that evidence in our

12

federal cases can be prosecuted in state court.

13

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

14

MS. FISHER:

15

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

16

MS. FISHER:

Thank you, Chief.

Committee Chair, may I make a comment?
Yes.

Go ahead, Christina.

The part about dealing, a lot of what we

17

are talking about is certainly a system thing

18

and it comes from another level, but I wanted to

19

speak to two comments and follow up with Chief

20

Phillips what he said in regard to treatment.

21

We need to go to a deeper level, and that's

22

within our communities, and that's what's

23

happening now.

24

So with all of the hype in the media,

25

just on a local level, tomorrow night a woman
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1

named Jane is going to be hosting an event from

2

six to eight o'clock in the evening, and it's

3

all about people coming forward and people

4

coming forward about dealing, and people coming

5

forward about what Chief Phillips is talking

6

about.

1

So what's happening, often we are

8

talking about funding and governments and

9

structures, but a lot of the things that are

10

taking place that we don't hear about and that

11

are working are comlng from the families and the

12

communities at a grass roots level.

13

thing that we are not doing in this field of

14

addiction and in our cultural locations here in

15

the state, there's something called a conspiracy

16

of silence, and that's where the families are in

17

the -- it is a subculture.

18

inherent culture, it is the subculture.

19

they are in the subculture, and they are uSlng

20

and dealing.

21

So one

It is not our
And

And the thing in Hana that was said to

22

me lS when you have families -- and I can relate

23

it to what you said, Councilmernber Mateo, that

24

they are using, but they are dealing, and they

25

are supplementing that welfare income by making
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1,000 a week, 5,000 a week, or

1

$5,000 a week

2

5,000 a month or 10,000 a month, and this is the

3

low end money, so they are not -- they wouldn't

4

do what we might do in our state of health ln

5

doing the right thing by calling In.

6

And I know from working with the Vice

7

now for eight years, on and off, that they need

8

our help.

9

about.

So we need the things you are talking

But if you are living next door to a

10

drug house, and if it's all day and night

11

activity, and you see license plates, and you

12

see company trucks and, yes, government trucks

13

and name-recognition vehicles, and if we as a

14

community are not reporting it, we are

15

responsible for that activity.

16

have anything to do with whether we have the

17

funding through the Vice Division.

18

That doesn't

So this is what we are seeing.

Because

19

I am in the grass roots so much and working with

20

the communities, they are now coming forward.

21

I mean, Jane was in the newspaper just

22

the other day, and she will be in the newspaper

23

again tomorrow.

24

talk to the Council and tell whoever here --

25

whoever is here today to come to this meeting

She asked me specifically to
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tomorrow, and it's Jane Kaleikini.
What is going to happen is they are

2
3

going to be -- tomorrow morning, they are going

4

to be In front of drug houses with their signs,

5

and that has worked In many areas on the

6

Mainland, where you stand in front of, you

7

know -- you get, you know, action with the

8

Police Department.

9

four years ago.

10

We did it in Kihei about

So there are other ways to stop

dealing.

11

realize that they might move out of

I

12

the neighborhood, but if they are given the

13

names, and the license plates, it takes them a

14

long time to build a case.

15

outs of it, because I

16

I

know the ins and

have reported myself.

The other thing I wanted to say, Chief

17

Phillips, that again, with the grass roots

18

community and the neighborhoods, what you

19

outlined is very much a problem, and it's the

20

problem of what you said where the user, they

21

haven't been caught yet.

22

arrested.

23

community.

24

might want to get help, but they are not comlng

25

forward,

They haven't been

They are suffering in their
They might want to step out.

and they are calling the police
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station.
There's this nice group forming of

2
3

people In recovery, and they are mentoring other

4

families, so that they are serving -- it's

5

almost like an intervention -- interventionist.

6

So they are able to work with these families

7

that Tom is talking about.

8

woman last night, and there are many, many

9

families.

10

And I

talked to this

The other thing is they can't get into

11

treatment.

12

may be ready, but they cannot get into our

13

treatment.

14

about in the newspaper on Sunday, has to do with

15

the lnsurance.

16

That's the other barrier, Tom.

They

And a lot of it is what I wrote

They are turned away.

The other thing right now is there are

17

waiting lists in our treatment centers as we

18

speak.

19

strategy, the one that came through the

20

Department of Housing and Human Concerns, isn't

21

like any other plan,in the state, and I

22

wanted to let you know that, that if you read

23

this plan, it is -- it goes deep, and we need to

24

go deep with our programs.

25

So we have in this strategy

this

just

We also need funding, and Danny, we are
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofc: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596

HHS 9/29/03

124

1

spending more money in Maui County on

2

prevention.

3

more money on prevention than we are In

4

treatment.

We always have.

We are spending

And in this field, we need to have level

5
6

funding.

So we can't decrease the funding from

7

any particular area, law enforcement, treatment,

8

or prevention.

9

prevention.

But we do have more money in

But if you have 10,000 to 15,000 people

10
11

addicted to drugs, they are already using, and

12

they have children, and so we are expecting, you

13

know, to educate these children of these 10 or

14

15,000 users when they are exposed to it in

15

their horne.

16

Now, it takes a resilient child to take in that

17

information they are getting in school or from

18

D.A.R.E. or from a youth center or from Big

19

Brothers, Big Sisters or any programs that, if

20

you think about it, because they have a mixed

21

message.

22

color the little picture.

23

bad.

24

evening to their family.

25

Their families are already uSlng.

They go and get the curriculum.

They

They know drugs are

And then they go right back home in the

NOw, what they are witnessing in their
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1

home?

They are witnessing drug use.

2

witnessing paraphernalia.

3

drug, whether it's marijuana, alcohol, or any of

4

the other things.

5

can't put it in one particular place.

6

more than a million dollars.

7

money.

They are around the

So works -- we can't say, we
We need

We need this

And we are also not being creative

8
9

They are

enough.

Okay.

There are government funders in

10

the room, as you know.

But we have to bundle

11

our resources.

12

And we have to do what some of your large

13

community organizations are doing, like MEO, and

14

that is they are looking at foundations.

15

are looking at federal money.

16

at county money.

We have to leverage our funds.

They

They are looking

17

And one place that we haven't really

18

looked for money that we really need to, and

19

that's our corporations, those are our

20

businesses, and we will be working with the

21

business community.

22

So we have to change our thinking and

23

open it.

24

Because if we keep coming to a Council who can't

25

allocate, you know, because of whatever is going

We have to go way beyond the box.
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1

on at that time, if we -- this whole state now

2

needs money for treatment, the entire State of

3

Hawaii.
The other thing lS we have been on this.

4

5

We have been proactive.

We're the only county

6

In the State of Hawaii who has had a plan, who

7

has had a continuum coordinator, who has had

8

money, who has everything.
NOw, as Alice and I were talking about a

9
10

few minutes ago, we have been ahead of it.

11

strategy puts us ahead.

12

anything that came out of the Drug Summit.

13

faxed this strategy to the Lieutenant Governor.

14

So I need to stand behind this document and

15

support it and know that we went to the micro

16

levels.

17

prevention and treatment here.

18

look at it, we are going beyond because we know

19

that one size doesn't fit all.

20

This

This strategy is not
I

We are going to the deepest levels of

So we

hav~

And so if you

learned this, and we sit as a

21

team every week, working on these issues.

We

22

have weekly meetings on this level.

23

just like to say that we need to go deeper.

24

that we need to look at the community as a

25

resource because you will see we have a big open

So I would
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1

wound right now.

2

at all hours of the night.

3

community at all hours of the night.

4

And my phone call is ringing
I get calls from the

And in regard to Molokai, this health

5

realization program is actually based on the

6

indigenous way.

7

and Varna Nakihei and other people, and in Hana

8

and health realization is built on working with

9

the individual's innate wisdom.

10

And I have talked to Wade Lee,

It's very much

in the cultural practice.

11

And so you didn't -- I don't have enough

12

information about this yet, but I am taking it

13

all around to the rest of the island, and we

14

will be doing training for the next year.

15

of our agencies will be trained in this.

16

All

So I wanted to say that they have used

17

this model in the public housing area in Florida

18

under Janet Reno, where they had everything you

19

just mentioned, drug dealing, crime, all the

20

women were on welfare, they were beating their

21

kids, they are prostituting their children,

22

everything that Molokai has, everything that

23

Waianae might have, and they actually decreased

24

all of that.

25

back.

Women were getting their children

Women were going to be employed.
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So we have some data and some facts for

1

2

you.

So I just wanted to follow up with that so

3

you would know that it's really hard to

4

encapsulate everything in this short time that

5

we have with you.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

Mr. Chair.

Chairman Mateo.
I would just like to comment on

the last thing she said.

10

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Sure.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

I don't know if they are

12

prostituting their children.

I don't know if

13

they are beating their kids.

So I didn't say

14

that.

15

the -- you said you talked with Wade Lee --

And just to make a reference point,

16

MS. FISHER:

Yeah.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

-- well, that's the program

18

that $150,000 was proviso'd from the Director's

19

budget and at this particular point is a

20

question that we still need to get an

21

arrangement on or an understanding of.

22

know, like, I understand,

23

know, what you are saying, and I do understand

24

the need.

25

So you

I understand, you

My whole thrust is, you know, if it
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1

available here on Maui, make it available on

2

Molokai.

3

don't -- we deserve the same serVlces, and right

4

now, we don't have it.

5

really saying.

6

We are the same county, and we

And that's all I am

This island lS really fortunate,

7

Mr. Chair, because there's agencies and there's

8

programs that's here to support them when they

9

come out of prison or when they finish, you

10

know, their treatment serVlces or the like.

11

Well, back home, we don't have this.

12

And all I am saying is, you know, we need to

13

work with each other so that services are also

14

provided there.

15

for Maui people to get the serVlces.

16

even more at a disadvantage.

17

know, like, if anything, you know, that our

18

island can be the model, the model in taking

19

care of an island that has not only economic and

20

social problems, but the needs that are

21

impacting us is the same like every other small

22

community, and it hurts even more when we have

23

no recourse, when we have very little options.

24

And that's what I am really saying.

25

You know, like it's difficult
We are

So I think, you

So it wasn't a fact that I am saying you
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aren't putting enough money into it because I --

2

MS. FISHER:

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

4

No, I wasn't saylng that either.
money is not all the

problem.

5

MS. FISHER:

Exactly.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

MS. FISHER:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

at the problem.

It is the answer.

That is my point.

10

MS. FISHER:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

You can't keep throwing money

Money isn't actually the problem at all.
That's right.

And it will be

12

blown off in the wind anyhow.

13

understand the reality because I am from an

14

island.

15

MS. FISHER:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So, you know, I

Yes.
They go through it every day,

17

and I am really happy that this is -- this is,

18

you know, where we are at right now because this

19

is so important for us to hear it.

20

MS. FISHER:

Right.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And then, you know, each one of

22

us must take ownership because we all belong to

23

a community that shares similar problems.

24
25

And Chief, you know, your Department lS
so important that you know we really need to
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1

follow your lead, you know.

2

do it.

3

And we are ready to

Thank you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Any more questions?

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

6

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I just --

Member Johnson.
I just had one or two short

8

ones.

The first one was in regard to the

9

staffing of our Police Department, because I

10

think I saw a presentation at the Planning

11

Commission the other day, and they said that we

12

were short of officers because we still have

13

been unable to fill some of the positions.

14

So are we doing any better, Chief

15

Phillips, on filling some of these vacancies, or

16

are we still behind?

17

MR. PHILLIPS:

We are still behind.

We are filling.

18

We just graduated one class.

19

start a class mid October that we hope -- we

20

hope to have around 20, but we are still about

21

35 vacancies right now.

22

hiring as quick as we can, going through, you

23

know, the process that we do, and trying to

24

select the best people.

25

We will probably

The problem is we are

We are losing a lot of people, though.
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1

We have a lot of retirements corning up this

2

year, several

3

the next year, it's going to be a challenge

4

because we are losing -- it is a challenge in a

5

way because we are losing supervisors.

6

exciting in a way because it is opportunity for

7

the young guys to move up, and they are

8

aggressive and they want to make change, so

9

that's good.

10

mostly supervisors, too.

So In

It's

We always have to filIon the

bottom, and that's where we take from.
So we will be short for a while, but we

11

12

are doing the best we can on that and recruiting

13

and moving forward there.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

And then my final

15

question is in regard to where the drugs are

16

corning from on a federal level.

17

of your comments, most of the drugs, I guess,

18

were corning in from Mexico, that area, and I

19

know we have the federal trade agreements,

20

through NAFTA.

21

doing?

22

policing the borders, if they are not making

23

arrangements so that we can stern the tide of all

24

the drugs corning out of Mexico, we have all

25

these trade agreements and yet it doesn't seem

I think in one

What is the federal government

Because if they are not properly either
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1

that we are benefiting.

We are actually

2

suffering as a result of this.
So what are we doing at the federal

3

4

level and what are they doing to help us as a

5

community in providing funds?

6

obviously, this is an impact that they are

7

ineffectively mitigating.

8
9

MR. PHILLIPS:

Because

Well, realistically, my opinion, we

really don't have borders anymore.

It's not

10

difficult to smuggle anything, I don't believe.

11

So, are we controlling the borders?

12

believe so.

13

it?

14

I don't

Are they throwing more resources at

Yes, definitely.
The federal government, I think the most

15

effective tool we have, law enforcement, right

16

now, in its -- you know, it's not any particular

17

technology or training or anything.

18

effective tool right now we have in combatting

19

the drug probiem is the task forces, and they

20

are mainly federally funded.

21

a lot of federal funds that can help us, you

22

know.

23

The most

So we are getting

Before, we didn't have money.

I didn't

24

have resources to do a wiretap, you know.

25

couldn't afford it because it is a lot of
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1

overtime.

2

working on this thing.

3

moneys comlng in that allow us to do those kinds

4

of things and federal expertise, federal

5

resources, federal manpower.

6

are doing a lot.

7

overwhelmed as far as being able to control any

8

border.

9
10
11
12

It's 24 hours you have to have people
And so we have federal

So I think they

But I think.we are all a bit

I don't think that will happen.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you, Member Johnson.

Any

more questions, Members?
I would like to make a comment, here, in

13

regards to what Christina had said, trying to

14

get the businesses involved in this whole thing

15

in regards to ice.

16

Pacific Business News, and they are really,

17

really involved in trying to, you know,

18

eradicate this problem that we have in Hawaii.

19

I do have a copy of the

Along with that,

I have provided some

20

information that I picked up from Bank of

21

Hawaii, and Bank of Hawaii came out with this

22

Bank of Hawaii, 7-Eleven, Kam Schools, and

23

there's one more company, Chevron, that came out

24

with this particular booklet that provides a lot

25

of information in regards to the drug itself and
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where you can get help.
So as far as the business community,

3

they are really involved in regards to trying to

4

educate our children, our parents, mothers and

5

fathers, to the dangers of drugs.

6

In regards to your legislation that's

7

going to be coming up in October, if we can have

8

a copy of that so that as a Council we can

9

provide our support through HSAC trying to get

10
11

some of these legislations through.
The other thing that I have lS, after

12

hearing all of the testimony here, it seems

13

that, you know, we need to really take a look at

14

the resources that we provide your Department,

15

and I am sure the next budget go-round, we will

16

take a real good look at that and trying to add

17

more resources to curb this substance abuse that

18

we have here in Maui County.

Member Molina?

19

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:

Thank you, Chairman.

Just one

20

last comment.

21

of our resource personnel who came here and gave

22

us a real good insight to this problem of

23

substance abuse in our community.

24

us, as legislators, the puzzle that we need to

25

,solve is to find the right carrot-stick approach

First of all, I want to thank all

I think for
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1

to get everyone involved in the community and

2

teach, you know, from preschoolers on up about

3

the dangers of drugs.

4

And I think the Chief brought up an

5

interesting issue about implementing a more

6

well-rounded and deeper curriculum in our public

7

schools, and I would like to see the police

8

statewide make an attempt to talk to the Board

9

of Education and maybe get commentary, as well
publ~c

10

as from the

11

private school teachers and administrators as

12

well.

13

aggressively bring that idea to the Board of

14

Education and other -- and others in education

15

in our state, and I think we can make some

16

positive steps towards solving some of these

17

substance abuse problems that we have in our

18

county and state, Chairman.

19

school teachers, as well as

So I think if we can at least

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Member Molina.

20

At this time I would like to thank

21

Christina, Alice, Davelyn, Chief Phillips,

22

Mr. Tam as well as Ms. Akana, Deputy Chief Akana

23

for being here this afternoon with us, sharing

24

all of your problems and also looking for some

25

solutions in regards to supporting your
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1

departments.

2

ACTION:

3

CHAIR PONTANILLA:

4

5

DEFER pending further discussion.

is adjourned.

ADJOURN:

Thank you very much.

This meeting

(Gavel. )

4:28 p.m.

6

7
8

9
10
11
12
13
14

15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
Ralph Rosenberg Court Reporters, Inc.
Ofe: (808)524-2090
Fax: (808)524-2596·

HHS 9/29/03

138
C E R T I F I CAT E

1

2

STATE OF HAWAII

3
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4
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5
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6
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7
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8

form under my supervlslon; that the foregoing

9
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10

correct transcript of the proceedings had in the

11

foregoing matter.

12
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13
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14
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